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(9:00 a.m.)
CHAIR:
Q. Good morning, everybody.  Good morning, Mr.

Marshall.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Good morning.
CHAIR:
Q. I guess there are no preliminary matters, I

understand, so we’ll go straight to Nalcor
Hydro to introduce your presentation.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. Thank you, Madam Chair.  We have Mr. Stan

Marshall ready this morning.  I’m going to
take Mr. Marshall through just some
introductory background and then there’s a
slide presentation that he’ll speak to. So
Mr. Marshall, you’re currently the CEO of
Nalcor Energy?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. That’s correct.
EATON, Q.C.:
Q. And have been since April of 2016?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. That’s correct as well.
EATON, Q.C.:
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Q. And before that, you were with Fortis Inc?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yes, I was President and CEO until the end

of 2014.  Actually, CEO until the end of
2014.  I gave up the presidency mid 2014.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. Can you just sort of go back and give us an

overview of your time with Fortis and the
preliminary – prior to joining Fortis?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. I joined Newfoundland Power in 1979 as their

legal counsel and became VP Legal Regulatory
Affairs.  We set up Fortis in 1989.  In
fact, I became the Vice-President
responsible for the development of Fortis.
In the mid 90s, I became President and CEO
of Fortis and that’s where I remained until
I retired.  Along the way, I was President
and CEO of many subsidiaries, Chairman of
some, Director of pretty well all of them,
and also served as a Director of some side
corporations, and I still do, Toromont, and
now Interflex.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. The Fortis associated or subsidiary
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companies that you were involved with, can
you just give us an idea of what they were
and sort of the lines of business that they
were in?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Most of them were regulated utilities.

Maritime Electric, I was President and CEO
for a year, and a Director thereafter.  What
is now Fortis Ontario, I was CEO for a
period, a Director and Chairman, I think, at
a time.  Belize Electric, Vice Chair and
Director.  What is now Fortis PCI, I was
CEO, Chairman, and Director many years.
What is now Fortis Alberta and Fortis BC, I
was, I think, Chairman at a point, and
certainly a Director for many years.  I
think that covers most of them.  My last was
a utility in Arizona, but – sorry, Central
Hudson, United States, New York, I was a
Director there.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. Belize Electric?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yes, I was Vice-Chair with Belize Electric.
EATON, Q.C.:
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Q. So You’ve spent your career in the –
MR. MARSHALL:
A. The reality was I was CEO of Fortis, but

responsible for all these subs.
EATON, Q.C.:
Q. Okay.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. And the acquisition, integration, and

performance of these subs.  Fortis
Properties as well, CEO, Director, Chairman.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. So that’s what you’ve been doing for the

last few years?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yes, I first appeared here 40 years ago in

this room, or the equivalent of this room,
and I last appeared thirty years ago.  I’ll
be back again in about 30 years.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. I hope I won’t be here if that’s the case.
CHAIR:
Q. Myself as well.
EATON, Q.C.:
Q. And I don’t think – and it’s nothing

personal.  So if we can go to your slide
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presentation, I think you have a clicker
there that you can bring up the first slide.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Okay, thank you.  The first thing I want to

make clear is that, you know, from the time
I took over as President and CEO of Nalcor,
one of our principal functions was to see
what we could do to mitigate the rates.  I
think in the very first conference I had, I
indicated our first priority had to be to
gain control of the Muskrat Falls Project,
to work on trying to do something with
electricity rates to a degree we could.  So
throughout my term since then, we’ve been
working with the provincial government to
find solutions to mitigate rates and that
included participation in the province’s
Rate Mitigation Committee.  In fact, that
committee was set up on my recommendation,
and a lot of the information and data and
analysis that Deborah has used that she got
from us was originally developed and
presented to the Rate Mitigation Committee
and their own Board of Directors.  So that’s
been on the go for a couple of years and a
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lot of work was done.  So with the
establishment of this reference, we’ve been
trying to cooperate fully with the PUB and
its consultants and I hope you see that.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. And just before you move on, did you have a

chance to meet with anybody from Liberty
Consulting on this matter?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yes, I met with John Antonuk and Maureen

Greene, on behalf of the Board, for about an
hour, I think, one afternoon.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. All right.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. So in the process of the Rate Mitigation

Committee, we gave some definitions which I
think are probably useful here.  You might
not want to use them fully, but they do help
with the understanding, in my view, and what
we were doing when we talked about
mitigation, we were talking about the things
that we, Nalcor, could do on their own in
terms of minimizing costs and using the
Muskrat Falls assets to generate other
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revenues and cash flows that could be used
to help mitigate rates.  So strictly
speaking that’s what we were talking about
mitigation.  The other two components we did
a fair bit of work on was, you know, using
other Nalcor cash flows to subsidize rates.
We called it Nalcor Subsidization, and then
there were cash flows that the province
might have that could be used to subsidize
rates.  Because the province owns Nalcor
fully, you’d think initially looking at it,
there’s no difference between those two,
and, in fact, in true economic terms there
isn’t.  For example, when this reference was
established, it was assumed that all oil and
gas assets would be transferred out of
Nalcor to a separate corporation.  It’s now
clear that the existing oil and gas assets
can not be, so they remain in Nalcor, and
that should not in any way impact the true
economics of that.  It doesn’t matter
whether they’re in Nalcor or out, they’re
still subsidization, and if you use them,
they impact the cash flows to the province
and the province’s ability to use those for
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other purposes, whether hospitals or
education.  However, from the Nalcor
perspective, and from the province’s
perspective, there are differences, and
again the oil and gas is probably an
example.  That is the province has to be
concerned that the monies it has borrowed to
finance the equity in Muskrat Falls could be
self-supporting, and so it has to have
revenues there to be able to do that and
demonstrate that.  Otherwise, the bond
rating agencies would downgrade the
province’s credit.  It would cost more every
dollar the province borrowed.  So that’s one
concern.  From a Nalcor perspective, we also
have to be concerned that if there’s not
enough earnings from the assets, it could be
that those assets would be impaired and we’d
have to write them down, and again they
would show up on the books of the province.
So while there’s no difference in true
economics, there are other considerations
and we don’t want to have those unintended
consequences.  So we’re looking at those.
The fourth category which neither the
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province nor Nalcor can control or have much
influence, and that is to change the
statutory, regulatory, contractual
arrangements around Muskrat Falls.  These
were put in place to do the financing.  You
would not have gotten money if you didn’t
have the terms that says basically the
Newfoundland consumer is on the hook for
everything.  So that is not something I
wanted.  I mean, it wasn’t done in my time,
but it was done because that’s the only way
we were going to get the money.  So to
change that, I don’t think you can change it
really.  You might be able to find a way to
run it in conjunction with the federal
government to get some relief, and certainly
there were conversations on the go in that
regard.  I haven’t been directly involved in
it up to this point in time, but have asked
to be going forward.  Some of my people have
been very much involved to do the analysis
for the provincial government.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. You can just move the slide.
MR. MARSHALL:
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A. So in the same way there are implications to
the province and to Nalcor from
subsidization, there will also be
implications from a regulatory perspective.
By way of example, I’m not proposing this,
but by way of example, supposing we say that
the way we’re going to do this is that the
rates to the consumer is going to be fixed.
If that’s the case, then the Commission
would no longer have to inquire about cost
because cost will be fixed, and the Consumer
Advocate might want to become the tax paying
advocate because the cost would be about any
impact here, and, in fact, it could be the
reverse of that.  It could be that if the
rates of the consumer is not going to be
affected, then by all means spend all kinds
of money to improve reliability because it
won’t affect the rate to the customer, it
will affect the taxpayer.  So it’ll change
what the regulation is all about.  On the
other hand, if you say that there’s going to
be a fixed rate between Nalcor and Hydro,
then the jurisdiction of the Board over
Hydro and Newfoundland Power remains
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unchanged, and then there’s no reason to go
back beyond that and you’d have a fixed rate
contract between Nalcor and Hydro and the
consumer would not be bearing the cost
because it would be subsidized.  So these
are sort of – I just use these as examples
to show you that how you do it will impact
how you regulate as well.  Obvious statement
that the interest of the customer are not
identical to the interest of the taxpayers.
There are some large taxpayers and some
small consumers and vice versa.  So the
instance varies, they’re not the same,
they’re very similar in many cases,
individuals, and the other thing to note is
that regulation, for the most part, is based
on cost.  There are no regulatory principles
that I know which will determine how much
the taxpayer should subsidize rates.  That
is a public policy decision which can only
be done by your elected representatives, the
government of the province.  So our approach
and our presentation here today is to talk
about our mandate, short and long term,
because that determines what we should be
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doing to respond to the consultants report
presented on behalf of the Board, and we
have our own consultants here, Power
Advisory, to talk about North American
electric utility organizations and market
structures.  Although on all these things,
I’m prepared to answer some questions,
recognizing that the details belong to
others, and we have other panels talking
about organizational structure and the
finance panel as well.  So hopefully we’ll
be able to answer all the questions the
Board might have.  In my view, it all starts
with Nalcor’s mandate. This is a matter of
public record.  We have the Electric Energy
Corporations Act, we have the mandate
letters given to the Minister of Natural
Resources to whom we report, and we also
have, of course, from time to time
directives from the Minister as well.  So
this is what the province expects us to do.
This is why we were established, this is
what we’re attempting to do.  The mandate
becomes our mission, which is another way of
saying “mission”, which leads me to the next
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slide because organizational structure has
become an issue here, and I reference back
to Peter Drucker, who is probably the
leading management consultant, management
guru, over the last 50 years, and he says
that “Mission defines strategy.  Strategy
defines structures”, and I agree with that
100 percent. So our current structure and
the one that I will maintain until I leave,
with some adjustments, was established in
2016 with two focuses.  One was to ensure
that Muskrat Falls got done.  That was part
of what I was brought here to do.  The other
thing was that it became clear to me that
Hydro and its relationship with the
regulator was less than ideal.  In 2015, the
cost of regulation alone was close to 14
million dollars.  That’s a direct cost
assigned to us for regulatory affairs.
Hydro had not been doing a good job.  It was
clear to me that a lack of focus currently
within Nalcor, and from my experience in the
last 40 years, it’s quite clear to me you’ve
got to try to keep the regulatory function
as clear as possible to the degree we can
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demonstrate that there are functions that
can be shared, we do that, so we’re not
being foolish about it.  I would like to
think, but I leave it to the Board’s
judgment, that the regulatory relationship
has improved, and certainly we’ve gotten a
lot more focus within Nalcor.  From my
perspective then, I had to focus on
primarily Muskrat Falls, but there were lots
of other things going on within Nalcor.  I
mean, if you look at it, Muskrat Falls for
the last couple of years has been one of the
largest mega-projects under construction in
the world.  It’s very complex because it’s
not only a hydro plant, but a very intricate
transmission system.  And I think the
failure to recognize that at the start has
been part of the problem.  You know, we’re
trying to get out of the Quebec system, the
isolated Newfoundland system, the Maritime
system.  At the same time we’re building a
new plant that’s tied together.  So it’s
again no surprise to me that ultimately a
regulatory concern might be the
transmissions system.  So a lot of the
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structures were all in place to bring focus
on those things, and it’s a good thing we
did, quite frankly.  However, organizational
structure will change to reflect changing
circumstances priorities.  I mean, as a
matter of fact, an organizational structure,
the people you have available.  Some people
can handle very broad level of
responsibilities, some people can’t.  It’s
very difficult to recruit within the Nalcor
organization because the salaries at the
senior level are not competitive.  They’re
simply not competitive, not even close, so
you cannot recruit at the senior level.  A
lot of the people in Nalcor are retirees
from Newfoundland Power and Fortis.  I had
to bring back Jim Haynes, who had already
retired from Hydro, to fill a gap.  Even
since I made these changes in 2016, two
executive vice-presidents, one is gone
completely.  Jim Keating will be gone with
the oil and gas.  He’d been doing other work
in Nalcor.  The Chief Financial Officer is
on leave, and I doubt he will get back.  So
you’ve got to deal with the people you have
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and try to fill your gaps.
(9:15 a.m.)
EATON, Q.C.:
Q. Before you move on, in terms of you say

“Change will reflect the changing
circumstances”, are there sort of things
coming up in the near future that will
reflect that change?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Obviously, I mean, one of the positions

there was power production, hydro
development, power development.  I mean,
reflecting the fact that you’re trying to
build a major project.  I mean, as you get
to completion, that function will disappear
unless the province’s mandate or Nalcor gets
involved in another big hydro project, which
is not beyond the realm of possibility, but
as it exists right now once Muskrat Falls is
finished, that position will disappear and
you’ll make another change.  In my vision,
you’ll end up with two divisions; one
regulated, one unregulated.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. Just another question flowing from this
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slide relates to there was a suggestion that
maybe there should be a separate company
established to oversee future projects.  Do
you see a distinction between that and what
Nalcor already does?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Well, this is an ironic thing.  I mean, the

government gave a mandate to look after
Churchill Falls and to try to deal with
developing the Churchill River, to develop
Muskrat, and that required the establishment
of Nalcor.  Nalcor is that function. So it
makes no sense to merge it into Hydro, only
to turn around and re-establish it.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. Okay.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. In order to do what’s proposed by Liberty,

you’d have to change the mandate of the
province.  They could do that, by all means,
but with the existing mandate, you can’t.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. Okay.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. So I’m almost repeating myself in terms of
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what our priorities were in 2016, which have
carried on.  Muskrat Falls, we’re not there
yet.  The construction is essentially
complete, but just because you finish the
physical construction doesn’t mean you’re
finished.  You have to start this thing up,
sort out the bugs, and the complexity of
these things means that really it’ll be two
or three years before we reach steady state,
in my opinion.  It’s very complex, so we
have to prepare the grid, we have to sort
out the software issues, and for that, you
know, you’d want to carry on with the
separation of Hydro, which was done, like I
said, earlier, and we have to carry on the
other aspects of the mandate given to us by
the province, and part of that is to see if
we can use the unregulated assets for other
purposes to raise other revenues.  Again
it’s been difficult in the last year or so
because there’s been so much hydro
production in the North East, which made it
difficult, but, you know, that’s weather
related and weather will change.  We know
that in Newfoundland, if nothing else.  So
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what is the result of all this.  Like I say,
we’re essentially complete on construction
now.  We’ve stabilized the situation.  We
increased our efforts towards integration,
focusing on transmission as well.  Any of
you who followed the Commission Inquiry were
told that one of the things we did very
early on was to put emphasis on transmission
when they thought it wasn’t on the critical
path.  Even though we took every effort to
accelerate that, it’s still on the critical
path and will be.  Hydro has gotten
refocused on the core business, which you’ve
seen increased reliability from Holyrood in
the last several years, and I hope this
Commission has seen increased regulatory
clarity.  Reliability, I can demonstrate.  I
mean, it’s quite clear that there were some
years that it was under spent in terms of
maintaining the existing hydro assets. So I
think Nalcor is today well prepared to deal
with, like I said, the other aspects of our
mandate and look at other opportunities.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. Just on that last point, how would the
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integration of merger of power supply into
Hydro affect the ability to be positioned to
respond?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Well, the first thing, just because you got

titles, two different titles, if you go
along with Liberty’s statement that you got
people with two titles, put them together
saves money, then no corporation would have
more than one division.  Titles mean
nothing.  What you got to do is structure a
corporation to be effective.  If that means
you got one division over here and you got a
president, and another division over here
got a president, that’s fine, they’re doing
different tasks.  When we restructured the
way I proposed, we didn’t go out and hire
people, we just basically reorganized, put
folks on different jobs.  I’m not saying we
didn’t hire one or two people, but it wasn’t
hundreds, it wasn’t dozens.  We took the
existing people, got them focused, gave them
different titles, parallel titles in the
regulated and unregulated, but you can’t go
by titles.  If you did that, you’d never

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

Page 20

Discoveries Unlimited Inc. Page 17 - Page 20

October 8, 2019 Muskrat Falls Mitigation Hearings



have more than one division in any
corporation.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. Okay, I stopped you from moving on.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. So going forward, again we have to meet our

mandate.  I talked about completion of
Muskrat Falls.  Everyone would acknowledge,
especially with the GE situation, we’re not
there and it requires some efforts to get us
there, and even when we get the software,
we’ll be two or three years sorting out all
the bugs.  It doesn’t mean we won’t operate.
It means that we’ll have to be very much
focused on integrating those assets.  That
has to be one priority.  There are a lot of
other things going on.  For example, we were
successful – Hydro Quebec would argue that
they were successful too, but certainly it
was a split decision on the continuous
(phonetic) energy case and the Quebec Court
basically split the baby, which left a lot
of loose ends here, and there are a lot of
negotiations on the go between ourselves and
Quebec to try to make this a practical
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situation and there’s billions of dollars
involved.  You know, this is what I find
very frustrating.  Good people cost you
nothing.  You go out and pay a person half a
million dollars a year.  A good person could
bring in tens of millions of dollars.  All
these things are in play at Muskrat Falls,
hundreds of millions of dollars, and these
negotiations, tens of millions of dollars.
I want the very best people involved.  They
won’t cost me anything.  At the end of the
day, they will deliver a lot more than they
cost, and there are a lot of things on the
go immediately.  How to resolve these issues
with this energy depends, will influence
other factors in terms of storage at the
Upper Churchill, who gets what.  You know,
the Churchill Falls situation is much more
complicated than it was years ago.  It’s an
older plant, there’s a lot more capital
being invested in there, a lot more things
going on.  For example, runner replacement,
replacing the runners at Churchill, and we
have a staged process for that.  We say,
that’s not major.  You know, so far with
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runner replacement, we’re seeing that we can
increase the productivity maybe by 2
percent.  Well, 2 percent on 5,000 megawatts
is 100 megawatts.  Again you’re talking
about tens of millions of dollars here.  If
we lose focus on that, Newfoundlanders will
be another Newfie joke as far as I’m
concerned, a bunch of idiots.  There’s a lot
on the go here.  These are immediate
pressures.  I’ve also talked about other
things that we were mandated to do.  This is
not what Stan Marshall decides Nalcor should
do.  This is what the province says we
should do, which I agree with, quite
frankly.  Again there are a lot of things on
the go.  For example, the Atlantic Clean
Power Initiative.  The Atlantic Provinces
have been involved in looking at primary
transmission for Atlantic Canada to solve
some problems there.  There’s 2000 megawatts
of coal in Nova Scotia and New Brunswick,
which everybody who’s listened to the news
recently about clean energy, knows that
that’s going to come offline in the next ten
years.  2000 megawatts of coal.  That’s an
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opportunity for Newfoundland, as you can
appreciate.  We have to be seizing that.
I’ve been involved with the Premier in
discussions on that.  We’ve had a lot of
success, but it’s on the go in the
background.  Other things we’re involved in,
you know, looking at power going to New
York.  New York City has indicated they want
clean Canadian hydroelectricity.  So, we at
one point participated with Emera in
proposals there.  So, these are things on
the go every day, day in day out.

But then there are the longer term
ones, if you want to talk about it in that
context, because if you look at the Upper
Churchill contract, 2041.  Liberty says
that’s so far off we don’t need to worry
about it.  I think the Province would
disagree on that.  The Commission in Inquiry
raised it as a concern and want to make sure
that we are looking at it.  And in fact, if
we weren’t looking at it, again, we’d be a
bunch of fools.  Because in our business,
there are very long lead times.  No one’s
going to wait until 2041.  By 2031, Quebec
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would want to know what they’re going to do
and we’d want to know.  So, without going
into what’s on the go, I can just tell you
we’re doing a lot of work on it, as we
should.

Gull Island development, again Liberty
totally dismissed and this is where you say
well, when you start to focus on things, you
should have a separate corporation.  My view
Gull Island won’t be started within ten
years unless there’s a big change respecting
clean energy.  There are very few sites left
of substantial hydro in eastern North
America, in North America generally.   The
biggest and the best is Gull Island, without
doubt.  And so again, a lot of work has been
done on that, a lot of uncertainty.  All
these things are unregulated, by the way.

If you look at even today, the Upper
Churchill produces 33 terawatt hours on
average of electricity.  Muskrat Falls will
produce five terawatt hours of electricity.
So, 38 megawatts of electricity is being
produced on the unregulated side, of which
1.5 will be delivered to the regulated
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entity, less than five percent.
So, to say that Hydro should be looking

after this is having the tail wag the dog,
quite clearly and this would only get worse
if Gull Island were developed, which it will
be.  Again, if you look at assets, the
assets of Nalcor are now reaching 20 billion
dollars.  The assets of Hydro regulated
around 2.5 I believe.  They’re different
businesses substantially, even in terms of
if you say that well, both of them got some
generation, yeah.  Hydro’s got some historic
legacy hydro.  It’s in a regulated area,
you’d never take it out.  You wouldn’t
bother.  It’s the norm.  Nalcor got some
transmission, yes, high voltage AV/DC.
Hydro doesn’t have any of that.

While they’re both in the electricity
business, they’re substantially different
businesses is what I’m trying to get to, and
that’s what what’s recognized in the
organization we have, they have
substantially different mandates.  Yes, they
both add to costs.  But they’re both – I
think the best way you do it is focus on
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keeping it separate.  Hydro is regulated.
It’s regulated by this Board.  Surely to
goodness, you know great excess cost in it
by now.  Otherwise the Board’s not doing its
job and Hydro’s not doing its job.

So, and the unregulated costs should
not be borne by the consumer.  I agree with
that.  The difficulty is, like I say, under
the existing contract with Muskrat Falls,
the costs are borne by the Newfoundland
consumer, but you’re not going to change
that.  You’re not going to change Churchill
Falls contract by making it regulated,
trying to make it regulated.  You’ll never
get it regulated.  You’re not going to
change the construct for Muskrat Falls by
trying to make it regulated because all put
in place to make sure the financing was
done.  I mean, the bond holders are not
going to agree to that.  You got to leave
that in place.

So, all this Board could ever do was,
like the Auditor General, they could go in
and look at costs, but they can’t disallow
them.  Those costs are, by statue, have to
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be passed on.  So, you know, let’s be
practical about all this and look at what we
have, not what we wished, if we were setting
up today, that it would be.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. So you’ve mentioned finally other

opportunities in Labrador, other than Gull
Island, the last point on your slide.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yeah, there are lots of things on the go,

being studied, and it’s not only Gull
Island.  The reservoir at the Upper
Churchill is one of the great reservoirs of
the world.  There’s a big difference between
energy and capacity.  You could expand the
Upper Churchill to increase capacity.  It
all depends upon the relationship you
establish with Quebec.  Like I say, we
talked about runner replacements, increasing
the production.  You talk about expanding
that.  There are other tributaries.  There’s
a lot to be done in Lower Churchill and we
consider that as our mandate.

Now, if the Government – if the
Province wants to change that, go right
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ahead, and I won’t be around anyway.  But I
think they’d be foolish to do that.  We have
a great resource in this Province and we
need to maximize the benefit.

(9:30 a.m.)
EATON, Q.C.:
Q. Just before you move on, you did make some

comment about New York and what’s going on
in Nova Scotia and there’s been some
evidence to suggest that there might not be
a market for new hydro energy.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. There are many markets.  Like I say, the one

I just talked about Atlantic Canada.
Where’s Nova Scotia and New Brunswick going
to find 2,000 megawatts of clean energy?
And the United States has all been driven by
substitution of natural gas for coal and the
price of natural gas.  That allowed to
reduce their carbon emissions.  But gas
reduces probably about half.  But there’s
still carbon emissions.  In this country,
there’s a substantial different attitude
towards carbon emissions than there are in
the United States.  So, you know, and now

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

Page 29

you haven’t even talked about finding a pro
which is another 660 megawatts that has to
come off-stream in about 20 years.  It’s
been renewed once.  So, yes, there’s a
market.

I think we should be looking – and we
are now finally, after discussions we’ve had
over the last year or two, looking at Canada
first.  In the northeast, it’s different
than it is in the rest of the United States.
There are constraints on gas going into
Boston, for example.  And New York
recognizes that even gas-fired has carbon
emissions and that’s why the Mayor of New
York has said “well, we want to see clean
Canadian hydro”.  Now they have to be
prepared to pay for that.

So, a lot of what Liberty is saying is
correct in terms of what gas has done to the
United States.  But the United States is not
one market.  There are all kinds of
constraints as well, you know, whether you
have gas or not.  It’s very difficult to
build things in the United States.  Not as
difficult as Canada, but there are
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constraints on supply.
So, again – I guess I’ve gone – covered

a lot of this in terms of, you know, 20
years is not a long time in our business.  I
mean, look how long the Muskrat Falls thing
has been under construction.  While we’re
approaching physical completion, we can’t
lose – take our eyes off the ball right now.
Everybody recognizes the software problems
with GE.  A lot of uncertainty there.  We
just can’t sit around and say “woe is me”
and so, within the next week, I’ll be
heading to Europe to talk to GE again to get
a first-hand view of what’s really going on
and see what can be done there.  You know,
we will – (unintelligible) change.

And I guess the rest of the stuff, I’ve
really covered in my remarks and answer to
your questions.  The same goes for this
slide as well, talking about difficulties
facing us.  I should add here that, for
example, we talk about costs and that.  One
of the things that this Board has to deal
with is the reliability.  You talk about,
what are we going to do with Holyrood?
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Well, that depends upon what standard you
want of reliability.  I think we have to
keep it operating ‘til we’re comfortable
that LIL is fully operational and has all
the functionality we need and is reliable.
So again, that’s an uncertainty.  It’s not
one I control.  It’s one the Board will have
influence on, as they should be.  But that
will impact costs.

So, next two or three years will still
be challenging for us is what I’m really
trying to say and we’re not at steady state.
So, we can talk all we want about what the
organizational structure should be and what
the savings will be once we reach steady
state.  A lot of things are going to happen
in the next two or three years which
influence that.

And so the path to steady state is
released in this slide, I’m saying take a
phased-in approach.  We need a steady core.
We can’t lose focus at this point in time.
Clearly, we are – in addition to trying to
bring Muskrat Falls to completion, we’ve had
a plan for downsizing.  We’ve been showing
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Government slides for years.  What does it
look like for to estimate, you know, what
our staffing levels will look like.  Once we
reach steady state, there’s an opportunity
for staff reductions, particularly related
to Holyrood, but ‘til we know what’s going
to happen to Holyrood, we can’t give any
degree of comfort in what the actual numbers
will be.  And in the meantime, who knows
what happens in the other areas, what demand
– what the Province want to do under other
aspects of the mandate.

So, look, you make your decisions right
now for what you need right now.  You try to
be consistent with what you think you need
in the future, but you have to maintain
flexibility.  That’s all I’m saying.  Don’t
try to decide now what we’ll need in two or
three years.

So, the big point here is that Liberty
has looked at – and Synapse, they looked at
a lot of data here, a lot of analysis we’ve
done and the big picture, we agree.  That’s
the first takeaway.  We agree that you
should, in terms of operations and costs,

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

Page 33

you should do what you can to try to
minimize those.  We agree upon that.  We
also agree that O&M alone with not change
the big picture.  It’s because this is a
massive capital investment.

O&M are less than 20 percent of the
total cost built into the rates.  So, even
if Santa Claus and his dwarfs came down and
agreed to operate Muskrat Falls project for
nothing, it still wouldn’t change the big
picture.  I think last – we were looking at
estimates of 100 million dollars a year for
O&M.  Takes 66 million dollars a year to
change the rates by one cent approximately.

This is a big capital investment.
Rates were going to go up substantially in
any event.  You had an old thermal plant at
Holyrood, 5,000 – 500 megawatt roughly.  You
had to replace it with a new one.  It’s 50
odd years old.  Rates were going to go up
just if you replaced it like with like, an
old plant for a new one, new costs.  If you
built a hydro plant, which is more capital
intensive, with lower operating, it would go
up even further.
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So, look, when you talk about the rate
increases and talk – everybody is focused on
the cost increase at Muskrat Falls which I
have tried (phonetic)--people, yeah, it
didn’t help.  But the big thing is you built
a plant three times – producing three times
as much energy as you were going to need and
you got really no good market for the
remaining two-thirds.  So, the Newfoundland
consumer is paying for it all, just a
multiple of three for any good rate
(phonetic).  So, I went through this all
with this commission and it’s all on the
public record and don’t want to carry on
here.

But so, we agree with Liberty on that.
They’re validating our calculations.  We
agree upon the big conclusions.  That’s the
major takeaway I would say from this
hearing.

Where we disagree really talks about
other part of the mandate of Nalcor.  I’ve
gone through it.  If the Province wants to
change the mandate, if you want to say
forget about 2014, if you want to say forget
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about Gull Island, if you want to say forget
about other opportunities, even if you
improve earnings from CF(L)Co. I mean, even
today.  So, we own two-thirds of CF(L)Co.
That represents – our earnings represent
about 35 million dollars a year.  That’s
still more than Hydro earns.  It earned 30
million.

Again, people lose track of what’s
going on here because people see the rates
coming out of Hydro, but really the big
massive things are in Nalcor unregulated.
Anyway, our other witnesses will deal more
on this and able to answer any questions
that the other intervenors have.

And I’ve really, really brought myself
around with the – to a conclusion.  So, I’m
now ready for any questions you might have.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. Thank you.
CHAIR:
Q. We’re going to keep our order, now it’s Mr.

O’Brien.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. I think it’s me, Madame Chair.  Good
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morning, Mr. Marshall.  I’m back corner
here, Liam O’Brien.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Sorry, Liam.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Not a problem.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. I see you.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Newfoundland Power.  My questions for you

this morning, Mr. Marshall, are really
around the organizational structure and
you’ve given us a fair bit of information
there now.  I can tell you’re passionate
about that and I just have a few questions
about it.  In your slide, you talked about
the corporate priorities in 2016 when the
organizational structure that we have now, I
guess, was really put in place.  I wonder if
we could bring up just slide 8.  So, those
were the main priorities, I guess – sorry,
there’s four priorities on slide 8.  There
we go.  So, that would have been the
corporate priorities, I guess, that were the
underpinnings for the structure.  Is that
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fair?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. That’s correct.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. And the first two, from what I gather, were

short term priorities and are still short
term priorities.  Is that fair?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Short term you mean next two or three years?
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yes.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. I guess in the next two or three years.  And

that last one is a short and long term, I
guess, in terms of your overall mandate for
energy development in the Province.  Is that
fair?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yes, and use the assets to try to find

revenues to mitigate rates.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.  And in the previous slide there, No.

7, and you talked briefly about that
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earlier, about organization structure will
change to reflect changing circumstances and
priorities.  Do you see that as a
possibility in the future of organizational
structure changing when your priorities
change?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Absolutely.  I’ve already indicated that,

for example, like once we complete Muskrat
Falls.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yeah.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Power Development would not have a reason to

exist unless we do another project.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. So they would merge into Power Supply, which

is the unregulated part of Nalcor.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.  And that’s – I guess that’s where I

was going.  So, in terms of Power
Development and Power Supply, they were
created really – Power Development was
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created for the short term to complete the
generating project and Power Supply was for
the maintenance and operation and
completion, I guess, of the LIL and the LTA.
Is that fair?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Power Supply is to deal with it once it’s

all finished.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Once it’s all finished.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Right.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yeah, okay.  I wonder in terms of priorities

as well, when we looked at the four
priorities there, in terms of once
commissioning occurs would that – could that
actually include rate mitigation as being a
more focused priority for you?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Rate mitigation was the priority from the

day I came on board.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.  And you did mention that; that at the

start that that was one of your focuses and
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I wonder whether or not once commissioning
is done whether that would be a larger focus
for you.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. More room for it, for sure.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yeah, okay.  Now, the Power Development and

Power Supply, I guess they’re looking at –
those entities were created to focus on the
unregulated assets, and those were – and you
talked about part of the structuring was to
separate the unregulated from the regulated.
Is that fair?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Right.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. And they were unregulated by policy, I

guess, by Government policy, those assets?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Well, it was beyond that.  If you look at

what Power Supply does, these are big, huge
developments that for the most part are
selling into a competitive market as I
indicated.  If you add up the Upper
Churchill and Muskrat Falls, you got say 38
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terawatt hours of energy every year of which
only 1.5 goes to the regulated.  They’re
substantially different businesses.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.  No, I understand that.  I guess in

terms of – and it was more a statement of
observation more that Government had
indicated these assets would not be
regulated by the Board.  Is that fair?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Well, don’t—you’re (unintelligible) CF(L)Co.

CF(L)Co. was never regulated.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. No.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. I mean, those were export markets.  In order

to finance Muskrat Falls, the financial
entities required it be removed from
regulation.  They want certainty.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yeah, and so -
MR. MARSHALL:
A. So, it’s not a matter of particular

Government policy, but by necessity.
MR. O'BRIEN:
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Q. Okay.  Now, you did speak about this.  I
guess Mr. Eaton had asked you about it as
well, but you spoke about Liberty’s opinion
as expressed upon commissioning of bringing
in Power Supply back into Hydro and Liberty
indicated in their report and from their
testimony that it would seem to make sense
from an operational standpoint, and I know
you spoke about it, but I wonder if you
could just elaborate on why you don’t think
that makes sense.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Well, first of all, they’re different

businesses.  The facilities they operate are
worlds apart.  I mean, HVDC line from LIL.
Newfoundland Power has nothing comparable to
that.  The big power plant at Churchill
Falls.  You know, Hydro has some legacy
hydro, primarily Bay d’Espoir and Cat Arm.
If you start from fresh today, you’d
probably take those out too.  But you’re
never going to because, you know, they were
dedicated to public purposes.  They’re in
the rate base.  There’s no reason to take
them out.  There is maintenance of the
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thing.  So, one entity is a big entity
dedicated primarily to export markets.  The
other is more like Newfoundland Power,
although has more focus on transmission than
it is on distribution.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. So, in terms of, I guess, -- and I saw in

Power Advisory’s pre-filed evidence, and I
guess this has been adopted as well by
Nalcor, that you feel that the current
structure with Power Advisory outside of
Hydro meets with your strategy priorities.
Is that -

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Absolutely.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. That’s fair.  And is that just being outside

of it or is that with the – like Liberty has
indicated there’s a number of FTEs that
could be reduced or some manpower that could
be reduced by bringing it in, from a cost
effective perspective.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. There’s reduction to be had not by bringing

it in.
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MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. By reaching steady state.  All Liberty had

to do was look at positions.  I go back to
it.  When I did the split, I didn’t create
new positions.  I created new titles.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Right, okay.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. I didn’t hire – went out and hire a lot of

people. So, if I didn’t hire a lot of people
when I split them, what makes you think I’m
going to have a lot of people to lay off
when I put them back together?

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.  And is there -
MR. MARSHALL:
A. They were serving different functions, so I

gave them different titles and focus.
(9:45 a.m.)
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. And Liberty seemed to feel that there was

some overlap, I guess, in terms of the
functions of some of these individuals that

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

Page 45

could be – there could be some efficiencies
with Power Supply and Hydro being combined.
Is there any – did you look at any
opportunities for that type of efficiency
once commissioning had occurred in Power
Supply?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. We’ve looked at – yeah, we have a – you’ll

see sheets we developed. Once we reach
steady state, there will be opportunities,
you know, to reduce it because some of the
functionality in Power Supply will – or
Power Development disappear.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. But the other thing too, you know, don’t

forget, there’s a cost of regulation.  The
year before I came onto Nalcor, you know,
the direct cost of regulation at Nalcor was,
I think it’s 13.8 million dollars.  Now,
it’s only half that, you know.  I’m not
necessarily saying it’s due to this
reorganization, but I think it would help
that we brought a focus to it so the people
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on that part of the business be focused on
what they’re required to do in reporting.  I
mean, the last thing you want to do now is
throw everything back into it and totally
confuse the situation.  You spend more time
trying to segregate, you know, unbake the
cake, than you probably would by saving one
or two positions.

I mean, we didn’t totally isolate them.
Where there was opportunities for savings,
for example, in procurement which remained
in Hydro.  IT systems which remained in
Nalcor.  So, where there’s a demonstrable
saving, you try to achieve those.  And yes,
there probably could be a few additional
positions by merging them together, but then
you’d have – as Liberty itself said, you
have to turn around then and hire a VP of
regulation.  Well, you know.

So, look, all that will do is totally
confuse the situation.  The same as if
Fortis tried to operate as part of
Newfoundland Power.  You’d have all these
costs mixed in together, trying to sort them
out, you know, and allocate them.  Would you
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save – just because you got a Vice-President
of Finance at Newfoundland Power and you got
one at Fortis, does that mean there’s a
great savings to put them together?  They’re
doing different jobs.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. I guess I get your point on that.  But when

it comes to a situation where certain aspect
of the costs, like Power Supply costs, and
from what I can gather, and correct me if
I’m wrong, but certain aspect of those costs
are borne by customers in a regulated sense
in that they’re borne by regulated
customers, but their costs are not
regulated.  Would it make sense to move some
of that in under the regulated head?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. The cost of Muskrat Falls are borne by the

Newfoundland consumer by statute.  Even if
you put them together, this Commission could
not say “I’m going to disallow that cost”.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Oh, I agree.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Whatever the costs were, the Newfoundland
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consumer got to bear it.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. It would have to be a policy decision.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. All the Commission could do is do the same

thing the Auditor General could do right
now, is go and look at our costs and say
“you guys are extravagant over here.  You
could save some money here.”  I mean, we –
you don’t need to change anything for that.
If the Commission wants access to that
information going forward, they got it.
It’s got nothing to do with changing the
capital structure to get it.  I mean, we’re
open and transparent.  Anybody wants – if
the costs are being borne by the
Newfoundland consumer and you wanted to look
at the data, it’s there.  I mean, Hydro’s
going to be looking at it, trying to make
sure that they’re not paying for anything
they shouldn’t.  If the Commission wants to
see it, they’ll see it.  If the Auditor
General wants to see it, they’ll see it.
So, it’s two different topics.  You’ll never
change the regulatory scheme because, like I
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say, it’s put there to protect the bond
holders.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.  And you mentioned the – and this is

I’m paraphrasing here, but if you need to
just expand on it that one of – and this is
from Nalcor’s submission; that one of the
requirements for having Power Supply
separate would be to deal with emerging
opportunities in the future in the energy
market.  Is that fair?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Not only deal with them, to pursue them.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Pursue them, okay.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. There’s hundreds of millions of dollars at

stake here.  The magnitude of these things –
now, it won’t go directly to Newfoundland
customers, but it’ll go to Newfoundland
coffers, taxpayer.  So, you know, but you
know, we have these assets.  We’ve got to
maximize their value.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Is there a way to do that that may be more
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cost efficient?  I mean, in terms of the
numbers of people that you have.  Is there a
way to keep the intellectual capital that
you need to do that without the same
numbers?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. There’s always room for improvement.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. But I can tell you that the difficulty we

have with recruiting at Nalcor, our salaries
are a tiny fraction of what Fortis is
getting.  I think I’m earning about five or
ten percent of what I earned in my last year
at Fortis.  It’s very difficult getting
people.  You’re not going to get them from
the outside.  You have to worry about
succession planning.  It’s not only, you
know—for example and I’ll be 70 years old
next year.  I’m not going to be around much
longer.  Jim Hayes is 66.  I’ve told you
we’ve lost several executive vice-presidents
thus far.  You know, you’ve got to have
people around you to run these things.
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You’re investing, in Muskrat Falls alone, 13
billion dollars.  Don’t nickel and dime it.
You’ve got to operate it.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes, and I guess what –
MR. MARSHALL:
A. It’s a struggle.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. It’s a struggle to get these people.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. I gather.  Yes.  I guess one of the –
MR. MARSHALL:
A. And it will be a struggle.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. The questions before this Board really is to

look at whether or not—I mean Liberty has
identified some operational advantages with
that potential merger, but suppose you don’t
do that, is there a way to obtain those
operational advantages over the next 10 or
12 years, say when you’re starting then to
get ready for the 2041 era and then
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restructure again?  Is that a possibility?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Oh, look, you’ll continue restructure.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. You’re continually looking for savings.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. I started the day I came.  I do it today.

I’ll do it tomorrow if I’m around.  I’ll do
it around ten years if I’m around.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. I won’t be, but if I were.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. You know this is ongoing.  You’re always

trying to cheat these things, but it’s not—
like I say, you’ve got to recognize if
you’ve spent all this money on assets, you
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know, you’ve got to get the best people you
can to operate them with the best
organization you can, the most effective
organization.  I mean organization depends
not only on the mandate, but the people
available to you, as I said earlier.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. You know, if you’ve got people who are

capable of only a narrow ranveck (phonetic)
thing, you might have to have more of them
at the VP level.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. It’s a very pragmatic situation.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. And I guess on that last point you

mentioned, the organization depends on the
mandate, and in your presentation earlier,
you talked about how it may be up to the
provincial government to change that mandate
and that’s possible, but for now this is our
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mandate.  I wonder can you—do you have any
thoughts on the fact that, I guess as part
of this reference, the provincial government
has actually asked this Board to look at, in
terms of rate mitigation, the organizational
structure of Nalcor and its subsidiaries?
Can you comment on that in terms of where
government may be with its mandate or its
focus?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. I have no indication from the government

that they’re going to change the mandate.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. If anything, they want us to pursue these

things.  We’ve been pursuing them since I
came by.  The Board is faced with a
difficult task.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. First of all, like I say, you’re looking

into the future when you haven’t even
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finished the project.  You know, I
sympathize with it.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. We’re all looking for savings and we will,

but it’s going to be difficult to identify
them two or three years out when you haven’t
even completed the bloody thing.  We haven’t
even looked at whether you’re going to shut
down Holyrood yet and when.  You know, you
do what you can now.  You’re consistent with
the future, and when the future comes, you
make those changes.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. And do you take anything from the fact that

the provincial government has asked the
Board to look at that structure as an
indicator that they want you to make some
changes or to focus on the short-term versus
the long-term?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. I think the big thing, they want to validate

the numbers we gave them.
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MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. I think that’s the biggest part of the

exercise.  You’ve been giving the government
an awful lot of data and analysis, and to be
fair, everything has validated the big
picture.  They made some recommendations
we’re not consistent with which basically
involved changing the mandate.  We haven’t
said to the government, “We want to change
the mandate.”  If the government wants to do
that, that’s their prerogative.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.  So, for you for now, do you feel that

the status quo in terms of structure is –
MR. MARSHALL:
A. The key thing right now, the absolute key

thing is to maintain our focus.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. There’s too many dollars at stake.  If we

had that LIL operating ready in the last
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several months, we would have saved 100
million dollars because there’s all kinds of
excess energy out there.  We would have
brought it in.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. So, it didn’t cost anything out of our

pocket.  It was a great opportunity cost.
People have got to recognize that the money
at stake in getting this thing done right
far overwhelms everything else.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. I understand that is their key focus.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. And even as I said in the O&M.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. I’m not saying that we should forget about

the O&M.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes.
MR. MARSHALL:
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A. We agreed with doing that (phonetic).  We
tried to do everything we can.  It’s worth
the effort, but as I said, if Santa Clause
would come and operate it for nothing, it’s
still not going to change the big picture.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. No.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. So, you know, we’ve got to be mindful of all

of these things.  You know, so we all agree
that we should focus on the costs savings
wherever we can, but don’t disrupt it right
now.  When you’re at a critical juncture,
trying to get this thing operating, up and
operating, keep that focus.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes, and once it’s operating though then,

would that be a –
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Well, once it’s operating, you’re going to

change anyway, because like I say, unless
something else happens, this whole power
development part disappears, so you’re going
to have to change.
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MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. And it changes as you go along.  I mean, if

you look at--you know, Mike Roberts with
show you some numbers here.  And we have
projections showing how we plan these things
to bring numbers down if nothing else
changes.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. So, you know, we’re of the same mindset as

Liberty for the most part.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. I think the big difference is Liberty is

focusing on changing the mandate and we say
no, we’re going to keep the mandate we’ve
got.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.  I have no further questions for Mr.

Marshall.  Thank you, Mr. Marshall.
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CHAIR:
Q. Thank you, Mr. O’Brien.  Consumer Advocate?
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Thank you, Chair.  Good morning, Mr.

Marshall.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Good morning.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. The last project update for Muskrat Falls

and we’re looking to mitigate against rates
and see.  It would be interesting to see how
much we’re mitigating against.  It was 12.7
billion, I think.  Is that where we are now
or are we beyond that?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. No, that where we are now.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. The fact that the LIL is not operating, and

certainly your last comment is correct,
there was talk during the GRA that
electricity would be brought down from the
LIL.  In fact, there was great discussion
about what to do with the money when it came
down.  Should we put it in a pot to mitigate
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against rates?  And then, very little or
nothing came down.  Where are we with that?
And because I asked the same of Liberty if
they had confidence that this is an easy fix
or are we into a long-term fix?  Is that
particular part of the project under
warrantee?  Is that why we’re dealing with
General Electric?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Sorry, is it under warranty?
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Yes.  Is the work warrantied?  It’s not

working, the software is not working.  Who
is responsible because it’s not working or –

MR. MARSHALL:
A. It’s not that it’s not working; it hasn’t

been developed, fully developed, and –
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. What’s that?  Can you –
MR. MARSHALL:
A. This is new.  This is software that is being

developed; it’s unique to our circumstances.
So, it’s not the situation that it’s
developed and not working.  It’s that they
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haven’t finished the job and that wholly
within GE’s responsibility.  Now, they would
claim that the fact that we asked to operate
the LIL last winter somewhat delayed them,
but it also gave the opportunity to test a
lot of the hardware and some of the software
logic which, you know, escalates the
delivery in the phase.  From April of this
year, onward, we said, “Look, we’re going to
do everything in our power to give you a
clear field to finish this job.”  We’re not
going to try to operate the LIL using the
other software.  We made a conscious
decision; we’ll do everything we can to help
GE deliver.  Now, GE is a company that’s, if
you’re following the news, is in trouble.
They’re losing money on this project.  That
makes a very difficult situation.  Now, they
are progressing.  They’ve already developed
the software.  We’ve modelled them and I
said, “I’ll be going to New York in a few
days to get a first-hand view of where we
are.”  So, it is progressing.  And when they
appeared at the Commission Inquiry, they
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said that they’d have certain things by
August.  I said, “I hope so, but have no
confidence that they will.”  So, again,
Liberty is just taking what we say and they
have no confidence and I can understand
fully that.  That doesn’t help me.  I’ve got
to get it done and we’ll get it done.  And
by late this year or early next year, we’ll
have some version to operate again and we’ll
start bringing power in again, but it’s
going to take two or three years.  This is a
very complex system.  It’s going to take two
or three years to get all the bugs out of
this.  So, but it’ll bring in substantial
amounts of power.  Like you say, even last
winter, we brought in power.  I think in
economic savings you save a little bit,
yeah.  It’s up 35 million, but again, I said
right at the get-go it was going to be like,
when you’re starting up a major facility
like this, the savings could have been
hundreds of millions, it could be nothing
because it’s wildly uncertain.  And that’s
why we didn’t want to include it in the rate
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freeze.  Put it in the pot there.  If
there’s any savings, put it in the pot and
we’ll use it.  So, but right now, the
priority has to be to get this thing
operating.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. So, you’re telling us the software hasn’t

been developed or in the process of being
developed?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. The software is unique.  It’s being

developed, yeah.  It’s not like there was
some software off the shelf that you came in
and tried to get it to work.  This software
that is unique to these circumstances and it
hasn’t—last winter, we said, “Look, let’s
shortcut this a bit.  Let’s get a version of
software we can use to operate one pole and
bring the power,” and we did.  We operated
for, at one stretch, a month without
interruption to test it, test the hardware,
test some of the software functionality.  We
discovered things there are now
incorporating it on x-ray vision.  So, the
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whole focus now is on getting this software
finished.

(10:00 a.m.)
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Is there a date certain for that or can you

ballpark it?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. No, there’s a date set for nothing.  This is

a world that if you’re not comfortable with
uncertainty, you shouldn’t be there.  So, we
are putting out the stops and it is my
principal focus right now as opposed to
appearing here today.  It’s getting the
software done.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. In reference to the LIL, can electricity be

brought down there without that software now
using –

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Theoretically you can go back to the older

versions, but then that would just delay the
other versions.  So, right now we’re—the
progress of far enough along, it’s clear to
me that are best alternative clearly is to
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finish this up by year end, get a version
that we can go back and operate again and
start sorting out the bugs.  So, that’s our
priority now; by year end, have another
version of the software that we can start to
operate in a fashion.  Starting up is
complex.  The software is new.  Our
situation is unique and very complex.  We’re
trying to get our—it’s so many different
systems.  It’s a very complex system.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. And I can appreciate that and I understand

that you are using every effort you can to
get it on the go.  From a public perspective
and a rate payer’s perspective is there a
date certain for--like you were saying, the
project should be online for 2020.  Are we
still into that timeframe?  Do you think it
will be done or we’ll be getting something
down in 2020 or are we beyond that?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. First of all, I’ll have a better sense when

I get over to Europe next week, but I felt
throughout this year, and still feel, that
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the deadline, the timelines, that GE were
giving were not realistic.  And they’re
pretty well coming to my expectations.
Look, this is not the first one GE has done.
They have delivered other systems.  So, it’s
not like it will never get done.  I will get
done.  They’ve delivered multiple other
systems.  The pattern is clear; they tend to
be late.  They tend to have bugs that takes
time to work out.  So, my best estimate
right now, this might change next week, is
that, you know, by the end of the year we’ll
have a version that we can start to operate
with.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. The end of this year?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. End of this year or early next year.  I’m

not –
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Yes.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Not that fine a line, obviously, but that—

you know, this coming winter, we’ll have—
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we’ll be bringing power in on that, the same
as like we were last year, on the basis that
we’re testing the system, bringing it up.
Some days we’re up; some days we’re down.
Testing functionality, correcting bugs,
correcting hardware problems.  The fact that
we tested it last year has helped us a lot,
but like you say, we found out some bugs in
the system which are now being corrected in
this new version.  We found hardware issues
that have been resolved.  So, while we’re
shut down in this period, things have been
happening.  Crunch list have been taken care
of, things have been solved and progress has
been made.  We hired consultants to monitor
development early in the year and trying to
rely on their reports up until now.  Now,
going forward, I’m going to be there myself,
but I’m still going to rely these
consultants.  They’re experts in software
development and controls of electrical
systems.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Now, looking at the other end of the
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project, the Maritime Link, there’s been
evidence that electricity has been brought
in through the Maritime Link onto the
Island.  And there was talk that some of
that electricity could be used to ultimately
displace fuel at Holyrood.  Is that still
the plan or where are we with that?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yes, in fact, I think a few days ago were

bringing power in from the—on the Maritime
Link.  Again, you’re looking at your
reservoirs, how full they are, at Bay
D’Espoir primarily, and saying, “Okay, to
the degree we can purchase power in the
Maritimes right now, it’s cheaper than
generating at Holyrood.  Let’s bring it in,
put it in storage and we use it as to
displace fuel at Holyrood.  That’s being
done.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Is there a contract in place to do that for

a set amount of power that we can get
through the Maritime Link given the
circumstances?
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MR. MARSHALL:
A. Not a set amount.  Most of it is just an as-

available basis.  The contract covers the
overall relationship, but it’s not like
we’ve got an agreement in place and we’re
going to buy X number of megawatts.  And I’m
sure that Jennifer will give you the details
of that when she’s on the stand.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. And of course, we’ve been looking at

bringing electricity in in the winter months
when we’re using Holyrood?  Is that the plan
or—through the Maritime Link?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. If power is available cheaper in American

(unintelligible)--the last purchase was
actually from New Brunswick, I think, not
from Nova Scotia.  If power is available,
we’re going to import it, space hold it
(phonetic).

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Yes.  So, it seems to be a glut of power

according—but I guess that’s seasonal.  And
so, is everyone looking for power at the
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same time, in the winter months?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yes, right.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. So, that’s a difficulty?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yeah.  There’s been a lot of power

available, hydro power available in the
Northeast, from Quebec because of all the
rain they’ve had.  They’ve been spilling.
We’ve been spilling at the Upper Churchill.
We stopped spilling there, I think, a week
ago, but we’ve been spilling at the Upper
Churchill.  Really the amounts we haven’t
seen in 40 years like that.  Again, that’s
why these things are so hard to predict.
They’re seasonal.  It depends on the
weather, not only here, but in the rest of
the parts of the Northeast, to a degree that
there’s an advantage to bringing it in,
we’ll bring it in.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. In terms of considerations going forward--

and your slide 10, under “Immediate
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Pressures,” if we can put that up there,
Madam Clerk, slide 10, “Considerations going
Forward.”  You have control of that.  Okay,
we’re good.  Immediate Pressures.  The
Muskrat Falls completion.  Okay, you spoke
to that, and the integration, you spoke to
that.  But negotiations with Hydro Quebec
concerning Quebec Court decisions, in
reference to that, you’ve made some
statements that there’s negotiations going
on with Hydro Quebec because there was
something in that Court decision in terms of
excess energy capacity that we can get out
of the Upper Churchill.  You mentioned a
figure of 100 megawatts.  Is that where we
are with that?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. No, no.  I think the hundred megawatts was

in reference to our term to replace the
runners at the Upper Churchill to increase
capacity.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay.  Okay.
MR. MARSHALL:
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A. This is about the court decision which
basically really--Quebec Court, it was a
split-decision in a sense.  It was a
unanimous decision of the judges, but
they’re basically saying, “Here’s our
principal use.  You guys sort it out.”  And
so, we’re trying to sort it out.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. And the decision was that the Quebec

contracts have priority in terms of the
necessity for electricity as Quebec sees fit
in—consistent with their integrated system?
I think that’s correct, isn’t it, that that
takes first priority?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Well, no, it’s not incorrect, but there’s a

better way to express it because -
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. I read it, too.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Quebec is entitled to its capacity, period,

and the energy associated with that.  If
there’s anything left over, it belongs to
Newfoundland.
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BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. In terms of water management and the so-

called Water Management Agreement, how does
that enter into that picture and that
decision?  Is there still discussions
concerning water and how water will be
available through the Upper Churchill
reservoir as needed?  Is that part of the
discussions we’re having now with Hydro
Quebec?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. They both deal with the same issues.  It’s

not a perfect overlap.  If you’ve got two
circles, an area of overlap between those
two principles and the reality is you’re
trying to sit—two of us were trying to sit
down and find a practical solution to all of
this.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. So, you have a lot on your plate?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. I have enough on my plate.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. In the mid-to-long-term considerations you
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have as a bullet, the Gull Island
Development.  And you speak in terms of that
could be long-term provincial policy over
the next ten years, but Gull Island would
not be built on spec, would it?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. No, it would not be built for Newfoundland

to consumer.  The Newfoundland consumer has
enough power to last until the next century.
This would be built purely for export and
should be only undertaken if the costumers
assume the risk.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Sure, if there’s a contract?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Right.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. So, if there’s no contract, it wouldn’t be

built?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Correct and not only a contract, but that

others bear the risk.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Yes.  I think rate payers out there, having
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heard those comments from you, will probably
have a sigh of relief because the public
appetite right now for building and for
Nalcor building anything, you can perhaps
appreciate would not be that great.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Absolutely, and I understand that, but on

the other hand, if you just are afraid to go
forward and miss the opportunity, that’s a
tragedy, too.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. You stated that in terms of the contract

exploration for 2041, by the end of 2030, we
should into those discussions.  Is that
correct or –

MR. MARSHALL:
A. No.  I think we should--by that time, it

should be all finalized.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. We should have them finalized.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Right.  You know, can’t go into details, but

I mean, we’re doing work on it now.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
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Q. In terms of that contract and transmission
capacity and so on, we are still in a
position that we would have to use the
Quebec transmission system for the Upper
Churchill power?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. For Gull Island?  Yeah, you have to—

transmission has to be incorporated with
that.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Sure.  So, we would still need general

agreement between the two parties, the two
partners, so to speak, or a different form -

MR. MARSHALL:
A. There’ll be more than two involved.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Or a different form of partnership?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. At a minimum two.  At a minimum two.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Or a different form of partnership?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Right.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
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Q. In terms of Muskrat Falls itself, you’ve
been consistent in that, in that a utility
would not have built Muskrat Falls?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. In my view, it’s not a utility decision.  It

was a public policy decision and that’s—it
reflects all of the characteristics of that.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. In terms of the Muskrat Falls project

itself, and the fact that it was rate payers
who are left on the hook to pay for it, in
an overcapacity, it’s not something that
this regulator would have ever allowed if
this regulator had been consulted.  Is that
a fair comment?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. You’re asking me to judge, but I can’t see

how they would.  So, I would say it is a
fair comment, generally speaking.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. In terms of future projects that would

affect rates, is there a policy at Nalcor
now, or Hydro, that any such matter should
be put before the Public Utilities Board?

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

Page 79

MR. MARSHALL:
A. We have to deal in the first instance with

our owner.  I mean, we have to consult with
the province, and then the province has to
decide what they want to do.  I don’t report
or speak for the province.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. You mentioned the Atlantic Provinces and

transmission issues.  There are transmission
issues there.  Can you take us through the
situation in which we find ourselves there
where each jurisdiction that assists with
the transmission of Muskrat Falls power into
the United States, that each particular
province would be entitled to a
transmission’s charge for moving that power?
Is that the way the system works right now,
the so-called pancaking system?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Or postage stamp, yeah.  Pancaking, yeah.

No, that’s the way it has been.  That’s not
necessarily the way it would be because
we’re not looking at transmission systems
that’s going in the States.  We’re looking
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at a transmission system to supply the
Maritimes themselves.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. So, there’s talk of a regional transmission

agreement among provinces?  Is that
something that’s been pursued or looked at?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. I wouldn’t go that far and I can’t—I’ve got

to be careful I don’t go any further.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. But it would be to our advantage if the

system was similar to the system in the
United States where the end-user pays the
transmission charge only?  Is that correct?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. It doesn’t depend on that.  I think it’s

going to be very specific to the
circumstances.  You’ve got, you know, you’ve
got Nova Scotia and New Brunswick requiring
new generation.  You’ve got the federal
government making clear that any—that all
coal has to come off, that new generation
has to be clean.  You have a situation where
the only real big source of clean energy is
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Gull Island.  Now there’s other things,
factors, here.  I mean, Quebec has energy
available, but not a set capacity.  So,
there are going to be a lot of players
involved in here and again it’ll be a one-of
design for the particular circumstances as
opposed to trying to mirror any of the
States.  Different jurisdictions have
different models.  There’s no one solution
and this will require unique solutions
involving a minimum of four provinces.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. So, there’s not –
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Probably the federal government as well.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay, yes.  So, these are objectives to see

if there could be a regional transmission
system?  That would be an ideal objective
for our purposes?

(10:15 a.m.)
MR. MARSHALL:
A. It’s not a regional transmission system,

it’s to solve a problem for New Brunswick
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and Nova Scotia, consistent with the
directives of the federal government.
Transmission is not the ultimate objective;
the ultimate objective is let’s get energy
in those jurisdictions, clean.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Liberty has recommended that Hydro matters

be moved into Hydro, I think that’s not an
unfair characterization what they’re
stating, and that it be moved out of Hydro
entirely, do you take exception to that?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. To the degree we can we’ve already moved

them out of Nalcor.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Say what?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. We’ve already moved Hydro things out of—do

you mean Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro,
the entity?

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro, the entity.

Right now during Muskrat Falls and the
construction of Muskrat Falls most of that
was done through Nalcor and Hydro seemed to
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be a side player in it all, is that what you
found when you went in there?  There’s
certainly evidence before the Commission
that that’s a matter –

MR. MARSHALL:
A. When I went in there, Nalcor had lost its

utility culture, so utility, non-utility,
regulated, unrelated was blended in together
and that’s why I separated them out, tried
to get Hydro regulated, clean, focus on
their job, not be bothered by the other
functions.  We didn’t go, I mean, it’s not
completely separated, as I said earlier, to
the degree that there’s reasons to save
money but sharing services, we do that.  But
for the most part, Hydro people don’t get
involved in Nalcor; Nalcor doesn’t get
involved in Hydro.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. That seemed to be the problem really or one

of the problems that’s come forward and it
was found, the Commission had a lot of
discussion with that, that oil and gas
people at Nalcor were project managers for
the Hydro project and to most observers that
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was a surprise, that the oil and gas project
managers would be doing the project.  I
think there was one person they mentioned
had Hydro experience from the project
management team.  I remember a list read out
at the Commission.  Would that be—and
certainly I’m sure the Commissioner will
address that and other issues in his
decision and we await that, but it seemed to
be on the surface that within Nalcor and
Hydro there seemed to be a two-tier system.
It was the crowd at Nalcor seemed to be
supervising the crowd at Hydro or not
supervising them, but there was some
evidence that Hydro was effectively shut out
from giving information in reference to the
project and were overlooked, if I could use
that phrase.  Did you hear any of that
evidence?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Well we’re going over what we talked about

in the Commission of Inquiry now.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Yes.
MR. MARSHALL:
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A. So I’m very pleased to answer your questions
and go over it again if it’s what the –

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Because I’m leading into, you know –
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Okay.  As I said, I made it quite clear at

the time that Nalcor had changed its
culture, that the Hydro people were
intermingled to start with.  The fact that
the project team was drawn from other
businesses is no surprise at all.  I mean,
people who build things, that’s a speciality
in its own right.  That’s not necessarily
related to Hydro or to oil and gas.  Project
management skills are management skills and
that came out during the inquiry, so I don’t
know if that helps you or—if you get direct
with your question, maybe I can try to
answer it.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Well, the direct question, I guess, is this:

a problem emerged with Muskrat Falls in that
the oil and gas people at Nalcor seemed to
be driving the truck, as opposed to Hydro
electric people and they gave that same
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evidence that people who are involved and
are expert in building energy projects,
period, could import these skills into
building Muskrat Falls.  However, some
people said it would be very doubtful if
Hydro electric people would be doing an
offshore project in oil and gas, that they
would have oil and gas people doing that, so
there was people who didn’t take that these
set of skills could necessarily be imported
from the oil and gas sector to build that
project and there was all kinds of evidence,
SNC Lavalin, the replacement of them and
putting someone in oil and gas over the SNC
crowd, all which will be dealt with by the
Commissioner.  I’m wondering if it was not a
mistake, an inherent mistake from the get-go
to have Nalcor structured in such a way that
that could happen?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. I don’t think’s the problem at all.  I think

that’s just a red herring.  You know, once
you decide you’re going to do it, then
you’re going to be done by outside people
anyway, so it’s not the actual construction
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that’s the issue.  I think if there had of
been more regulatory or utility input at the
beginning when you’re making the decision,
it would have had a much different outcome.
In terms of actual construction, I don’t
think, you know, I don’t follow you there at
all.  I mean, once you make the decision
you’re going to build it, you go out and you
get these people who build things and SNC
Lavalin would have people who built Hydro,
you know, when you’re building, pouring
concrete, it doesn’t make much difference if
you’re pouring concrete on a Hydro project,
if you’re pouring concrete on a big building
or something else, so I don’t agree with you
in that sense, that’s the issue.  The issue
would have been if there had been more
utility culture when they’re making the
decision, it would have made a big
difference.  At that point in time, you
know, Nalcor was focussed on oil and gas and
the big—everyone was going to be a Jack
Ewing.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Yeah, the giant energy warehouse and all
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that world class experts and all that.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Nalcor lost the focus on hydro electric and

utility; that was the problem.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. SNC gave evidence at the Commission that

they wouldn’t have had anyone with less than
25 years in hydro electric experience
working on that project and when we looked
at the project management team, no one had
that.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yeah, I think there’s people there had more

than 25 years experience on the thing.  I
don’t think that’s correct.  No, no, it’s
not, see where all the focus has been on,
you know, cross overruns at Muskrat Falls
and now we’re going back in this inquiry
again.  In my mind, that is not the problem,
I’ve said it so many times.  The big problem
was in making the decision to build it,
people didn’t look at it the right way.
They didn’t look at it the utility way, they
looked at it as something entirely
different.  The actual execution, I mean, I
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made this point as well, if you look at
Muskrat Falls itself, as opposed to the
overall project, Muskrat Falls is going to
be built at about seven million dollars a
megawatt hour which is as cheap as you’re
going to build it this day and age.  So even
with the cost overruns, you’re going to get
it and that’s because a lot of the
contractors took hits on this thing.  Yes,
it was not what was estimate, but the
estimates were way too low, but you’re still
getting a hydro plant that’s probably as
cheap as you’re going to build the thing.
It’s cheaper than Site C, which is still
under construction, a hell of a lot cheaper
than the one in Manitoba, you know.  So the
problem is you build something three times
as big as you needed and now you got
nothing, you got two thirds or not nothing,
you’re getting very little rate for your two
thirds, so the construct is wrong.  I said
it so many times to the media, so many
times, you get people talk about the cost
overruns at Muskrat Falls.  Yeah, cost
overruns, primarily you seen at the

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

Page 90

Commission that estimates were way too law.
The actual execution, in my view, is not
bad.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Save for the dome and a few other issues.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. The done, but yeah, but Astaldi, we, in our

dealings with Astaldi, we forced them to eat
that.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. In terms of Nalcor Energy Marketing, the

evidence is that Nalcor Energy Marketing was
devised when it was the policy and plan of
the government to build Gull Island and
there would be actual energy to sell if they
had to get a route through Quebec, which
didn’t happen, so they pivoted then to
Muskrat Falls which doesn’t have a heck of a
lot of energy to sell.  Why is Nalcor Energy
Marketing necessary now?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Well first of all your statement is

incorrect.  Muskrat Falls had a lot of
excess energy to sell.  Two thirds of the
energy at Muskrat Falls had to be sold to an
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external market.  As I said, if you look at
what the power that’s generated in Nalcor,
and you can’t only look at Muskrat Falls,
there’s excess energy at CF(L)Co., one of
the things we were going to do there,
there’s a lot of energy to be sold.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. What exactly are they selling?  I mean,

we’ve been told by experts that there’s no
market, there are no contracts to be had,
Hydro Quebec was having difficulty entering
into contracts and the market price today is
2.4 cents US a kilowatt on spot markets.  Do
we need Nalcor Energy Marketing to sell into
a spot market?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yes.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. You’re saying “yes”, but have you contracted

out or attempt to contract out or saw
request for proposals to see if there is a
cheaper and less expensive way to do that
than have a department, such as Nalcor
Energy Marketing?

MR. MARSHALL:
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A. That was done before they set it up.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. But it was done before when they were

dealing with Gull Island, in that case?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. No, it was done, not for any particular

reason, it was done.  Now the other
witnesses, Nalcor witnesses will bring
evidence on that, so I’ll leave the details
to them.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Nalcor Energy Marketing is marketing what

today?  The recall?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. The recall.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. And what else?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. That’s essentially it.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. So we got this department up here –
MR. MARSHALL:
A. It can also trade, it can buy and sell.

It’s facilitating the purchases, for
example, on the Maritime Link.  It requires
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a knowledge of the markets outside of
Newfoundland.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Would Nalcor Energy Marketing be moved into

Hydro or should it be moved into Hydro as
opposed to being with Nalcor itself or as a
separate entity?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. No, it should not be moved in.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Why not?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Well first of all, if you look at the amount

of energy total and I recognize a lot of it
is sold to Hydro Quebec, but energy
marketing is focussed on selling to
customers outside of the province.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. You came from a private system, private

energy, contracting out is probably, you
know, the mantra of the private sector.  The
fact that we’re dealing with a public sector
and a public utility which is not as
efficient in many ways as a private one
would be, would a private company, such as
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Fortis, have a marketing energy division?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. I’m not sure where it is right now, quite

frankly, but again, they’re a land—we used
to have regulated and unregulated.  They
sold private unregulated businesses in BC,
made half a billion dollars, half a billion
dollar investment which is not bad.  Bill
Barry should thank me that that.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. So you did have a marketing division or you

didn’t?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Well division are not the same, each one of

the utilities are different, the
jurisdiction is different.  We had, you
know, jurisdictions are totally different,
like Alberta is totally different than
Newfoundland, right.  There’s nothing to
sell.  In Alberta we didn’t—totally
distribution company, there’s no generation
at all.  I can’t remember now what the
different jurisdictions have.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Nalcor Energy Marketing has caught our
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attention because of Liberty, it caught the
attention of Liberty and Liberty has made
some recommendations as to what should be
there and what should be done there.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. And Power Advisory got some details on this,

for you, you know, the facts, that I don’t
have (unintelligible).

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Sure, okay, so we’ll go there with it.  In

terms of the financial rearrangements, the
covenants and the guarantee with the federal
government and what can be done there, what
would the government be looking at in terms
of what covenants should be changed in order
to find what has been referred to as two
hundred million dollars in refinancing or
re-covenanting the guarantee?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. I haven’t been directly involved.  I have

been asked to be going forward, but haven’t
in the past.  Our people have done their own
analysis, it was always done—those people
involved have signed confidentiality
agreements with the Province.  In fact, they
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weren’t even allowed to talk to me, so I
think we are going in an area that I can’t
really speak about.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. There’s some talk of sinking funds, of the

covenants related to the sinking funds, are
you familiar with that one?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. We’ve done a lot of analysis on every

possible probability that we could think of.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Do you see possibilities there, generally?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Ultimately, like I say, if the government

decides to subsidize, you can find a vehicle
to do it.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. So it would be pushing out certain

guarantees into the future over, so for the
next ten years we’ll –

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Like I said, I haven’t been involved in it

personally.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. So you don’t want to speak to it, yeah,
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that’s fair enough.  Nalcor, Hydro in their
evidence sent an admonition to Liberty that
they didn’t look at the oil and gas and the
amount of money they have for oil and gas,
the 2.4 billion dollars which could go to
assist rates.  This is not something the
Board saw within its jurisdiction and I’m
not going there from a jurisdictional
perspective but from a public interest
perspective, is there that amount of money
there to be had to mitigate against rates?

(10:30 a.m.)
MR. MARSHALL:
A. I think earnings from oil and gas for this

year, we run 125 million and as I spoke to,
just by way of example in my initial
presentation, initially I think when the
reference was made here it was thought that
that be outside and now because of the
constraints I talked about earlier about,
you know, self-supporting debt hasn’t
reigned in (phonetic) and from a pure
economic point of view it doesn’t make any
difference.  Look, there’s no difference in
a dollar that comes from oil and gas than a
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dollar that comes from Hydro from the
Province’s perspective.  A dollar is a
dollar.  Every dollar you get from revenue,
you’ve got to decide where you’re going to
put it and so, that’s a bit of a red herring
in terms of how much is in Hydro, how much
is out, but from the Province’s perspective
they have decided how much the rate payer is
going to pay and how much the taxpayer is
going to pay and only they can do that.  And
so, it’s there.  The reason for it changed
is because of, you know, the constraints I
talked about earlier, self supporting debt
and you, you know, you got to worry about
too internally to Nalcor about whether
there’s an impairment of assets.  So there
are other constraints, but in economic
terms, simple economic terms there’s no
difference.  A subsidy is a subsidy.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Is there any obligation on Nalcor generally,

Nalcor sold this project to the Province,
the Muskrat Falls Project.  The government
of the day was also pushing it.  We were
told there was world-class experts there,
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that they knew what they were doing and
anyone who suggested it should be before the
PUB from a regulatory perspective because
they were setting rates for rate payers were
sort of told, we were all told to mind our
own business.  We are where we are today
because the project has ballooned and we are
in a dilemma.  We have had one inquiry that
we’re waiting on a report on from Justice
LeBlanc.  We’re here striving to find ways
to meet rates.  What is the obligation on
Nalcor to correct the situation or to assist
in every way because we are here because of
that Nalcor decision to proceed with Muskrat
Falls?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Whether or not we’re responsible, we have an

obligation to do everything we reasonably
can for the consumer.  It doesn’t depend
upon what we did initially.  People have
changed, times have changed.  It doesn’t
matter whether it was public policy decision
or utility decision; it doesn’t matter.
Responsibility of Nalcor today is to do what
it reasonably can to mitigate those rates.
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BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Liberty has recommended that Hydro’s equity

be reduced, the target for it from 25
percent to 20 percent.  Do you have any
comment on that?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yeah, their analysis is correct.  I mean,

it’s almost a zero sum game, you’re just
moving some of the—because you’re not
increasing the equity and your cashflow is
reduced in the first few years, you know, if
cashflow, the analysis is right, whether you
do or you don’t.  My concern about Hydro and
I have to tell you earlier on I recommended
to government the reverse, that we should,
you know, try to get Hydro as self
supporting as possible because, you know,
there shouldn’t be hidden subsidies, not
almost seven years ago, and just reflected
the fact that, you know, if Hydro earns
more, then there’s more money available to
the Province for subsidies.  It’s in some
ways a zero sum game, but then I would focus
on getting things right in Hydro.  But I
don’t disagree with Liberty’s report, I
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mean, it does move money upfront, so as a
short-term benefit, sure.  But you have to
be very careful here, like I say, we are on
the limits of some of the self sustaining
debt thing and impairment of assets, so you
can only go so far with these things before
unintended consequences creep in.  The last
thing you want is all this debt associated
with Nalcor, which is now being treated as a
credit rating agency in self supporting, be
treated as not self supporting and then
billions of dollars goes on to the
Province’s bond rating balance sheet, if you
want to put it that way, so they downgraded
it.  So yeah, you know, I don’t disagree
with the analysis that Liberty has done.
It’s a judgment call and if you’re feeling
you want your cash that way as opposed to
another way, you can do it.  I think the
long term we should try to make, we
shouldn’t have hidden subsidies and that
Newfoundland Hydro should be structured
similar to Newfoundland Power so that we see
the full cost of these things.  But now is
not the time to do it because we’re in a
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crisis.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. You’re talking about 45 percent equity for

Newfoundland Power.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Like I say, all it does, yeah, it increases

earnings of Hydro, goes to the government
and then the government got more money to
subsidize.  It’s zero sum games as Liberty
rightly corrected.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Debt is cheaper than equity sometimes

though, isn’t it.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. That it is unless you start, you got to pay

two of us in a game and you get the
unintended consequences I’ve talked about.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. In under “Results” on page 9, you talk about

Hydro refocussed efforts on core businesses
such as increased reliability, to what does
that refer?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Reliability number received from Hydro, they

have improved.  I mean, you had Blackout
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Newfoundland and Labrador, don’t forget,
just before all this, so again, if you want
to take up the details, Jennifer I’m sure
has them.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. There’s always a concern for rate payers if

we see an increase in capital budgets and
capital spending and grant it, it’s not
dollar for dollar, but in the long term
there was some, there was an issue that I
raised with Liberty and I asked should there
be a cap put on an annual cap on capital
spending so that we can get that under
control in the short term to see exactly
what the lay of the land will be.  Do you
have any comment on that?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. I don’t disagree with the principle; I

disagree with the cap because it is
regulated and they have to justify the
capital program, why worry about a cap.  If
you got a valid project, you come in, you
got a hearing process, let the Commission
decide.  There is a trade off between, as
you like to say, a trade off between capital
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expenditures and reliability, going to save
dollar for dollar in the short term, but
generally speaking if you want increased
reliability, you pay more.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. In terms of performance based rate baking

and performance based systems, there’s some
Fortis companies that are out there across
the country that are subject to that
particular regime?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. There were in my time; I don’t know if they

are now.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Is it in Ontario and Alberta, do you recall?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. B.C. I think.  I think down in the US as

well, but as I say, again I’ve lost track of
Fortis.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. What is the advantage of that and the

disadvantage, can you give us some comments
on it, just from within your experience?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. In theory, in theory you were given an
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incentive for better performance; in
practice, you know, it’s a real debate
whether it’s any benefit at all, you got
game playing going on, so I’m not hung up
one way or the other.  You know, once you
put it in place, you play by the rules, so
I’m not committed one way or the other.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. So you didn’t feel—was it a hinderance to

the company and its ability to make a return
when it was put in place in Alberta and

B.C.?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. I wouldn’t say it was a hinderance, but

you’d certainly be careful to what you want
because then the other things might get
forgotten.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. What do you mean?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. If you got a target and as you’re going to

pay for that target, everything else can
slip, all the effort goes to that target.
It’s not a panacea. It can be beneficial in
the right circumstances and that’s not hung
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up one way or the other.  It hasn’t been,
you know, some people like it; some people
don’t.

BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Thank you, Mr. Marshall and every good wish

in everything you’re trying to do in the
next year or so.  You have a lot on your
plate and some really large files.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Thank you very much.
BROWNE, Q.C.:
Q. Thank you.
CHAIR:
Q. Thank you, Mr. Browne.  Mr. Coxworthy.
MR. COXWORTHY:
Q. Yes, thank you, Madam Chair, Commissioners.

Good morning Mr. Marshall. My name is Paul
Coxworthy, I’m legal counsel for the Island
Industrial Customer group and I wanted to,
if we could turn to slide 15 of your
presentation?  I was wanting to ask you a
few questions about the extent to which
Nalcor and Hydro diverge from Liberty’s
views regarding the expanding the scope of
the regulatory framework in Newfoundland,
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the focus on that area.  And if you’ll
indulge me, I’m sure I’ll be saying things
to you that you already know, but I want to
set the context for the question, for the
people that I represent or the organizations
that I represent.  Island Industrial
Customers, as I’m sure you’re aware by the
Electrical Power Control Act, that purports
to restrict their ability to even self
supply electricity, so they’re even more in
a bind, I would argue, then your average or
retail customer in terms of the options that
are open to them if rates reach a level that
are uneconomic for their businesses.  And so
that’s the situation in which they find in
and I guess the other principle that I think
our client subscribed to and again, it’s al
elementary one and again indulge me if I’m
stating the obvious, but if the customer has
to pay the cost in a monopoly situation, I
think it’s widely understood in the utility
world that those costs should be regulated
and I think that’s underlying Liberty’s
recommendations here.  And it’s certainly
the position of the Industrial customers on
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the island are very much that they are in a
situation of pure monopoly in terms of costs
that are being, that they are being asked to
pay without having any opportunity to even
self help in terms of reducing those costs.
So in that context, I understand and correct
me if I’m generalizing, but your concerns
about introducing a regulatory framework
administered by this Board to power supply,
whether that’s within Nalcor or if it’s
moved into Hydro, even if it’s left in
Nalcor, let’s use that example, that the
introduction of a regulatory framework into
that, your concerns are two-fold, that that
would be contrary to the current Nalcor
mandate and secondly, the financial
agreements that financed Muskrat Falls, that
there are legal constraints on that.  Are
those your two concerns about extending the
regulatory framework, the power supply,
regardless of whether it’s left in Nalcor or
brought into Hydro?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. They’re not my concerns.  Muskrat Falls is

hardwired, I can’t change that.  You can’t
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make it regulated.
MR. COXWORTHY:
Q. In terms of the fixed costs that have been

incurred –
MR. MARSHALL:
A. It’s got nothing to do with whether you want

to regulate or not, you got a hardwired
cost, the regulator can’t do anything about
that, I can’t do anything about that.  The
Provincial Government can’t do anything
about that.

MR. COXWORTHY:
Q. There are some cost –
MR. MARSHALL:
A. So what I’m saying is you have to recognize

a reality, it doesn’t go into a decision
whether it’s, you know, should be regulated
or non regulated, it’s unregulated, period.

MR. COXWORTHY:
Q. In terms of the cost, I certainly understand

we’re restricted to that, it’s costs that
have already been incurred, I’ll even allow
with respect to the costs that are going to
be necessary to bring Muskrat Falls and the
whole system to a steady state of operation
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over the next two and three years.  It’s too
late to even think about regulating those
costs, even if someone thought it made
sense.  But once you achieve that steady
state of operation two or three years,
hopefully, hopefully sooner, once you’ve
reached that steady state, there will be
ongoing costs, operation and maintenance
costs for the LIL, for the LTA.  There’ll be
sustaining, what’s called sustaining capital
investment that will have to be incurred and
what is the concern about introducing
regulation in the sense of scrutiny and I
guess I want to make that distinction,
perhaps the legal agreements, the financing
agreements do not allow for the disallowance
of those costs, you know, that’s a matter
for the lawyers to argue and perhaps a
renegotiation if that’s correct.  But let’s
say that there is room or there could be
room made for scrutiny of those ongoing O&M
costs, those ongoing capital investments,
would that be contrary to Nalcor’s mandate
to allow the Board to exercise that
scrutiny?
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MR. MARSHALL:
A. They’re all hardwired costs, period, you

accept that.  Ongoing O&M, ongoing capital
end, all hardwired.  All the Board can do is
look at it and the same with the Auditor
General, we’re not saying you can’t have
access to them, you have to distinguish
between what’s regulated and what’s
possible.  What’s possible is that, you
know, you want to look at those costs and
see if they’re unfair, look at them, we’ll
provide them to the Auditor General, we’ll
provide them to Hydro, we’ll provide them to
the Board, we’ll provide them to the public,
the press.

(10:45 a.m.)
MR. COXWORTHY:
Q. Certainly under this current CEO I have

confidence that if the Board asks for the
information, through Hydro or otherwise,
it’s going to be provided, but in the
future, it’s my understanding that –

MR. MARSHALL:
A. We can’t change it.  What I want to get at,

it’s hardwired, what is, it is.  Now, that’s
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all I can say, it’s hardwired.  Whatever the
costs are can be borne.  If you want to look
at what the costs are and say they’re
outrageous, you know, the Auditor General
does that every year with every costs.  It’s
got nothing to do with the regulation.
They’re two different issues.

MR. COXWORTHY:
Q. I think I understand, but if legislative

change is made so that the Board is allowed
to scrutinize, for instance, the ongoing
O&M, LIL and LTA, OEM and sustaining capital
costs, the future costs that will be
incurred, would it be contrary to Nalcor’s
mandate to make that legislative change?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Make all the legislation you want; it won’t

change anything.
MR. COXWORTHY:
Q. It won’t change anything.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. No.
MR. COXWORTHY:
Q. So you don’t think introducing some daylight

into future costs that will be incurred with
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respect to O&M and future costs with respect
to sustaining capital investment, that there
is no benefit to that, there’s no benefit to
the people of the Province, no benefit to
the rate payers?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. There’s always benefit to transparency, some

benefit, but you know, ATIPPA exists, if you
want them, you got them.  What do you do
about them is the issue.

MR. COXWORTHY:
Q. I agree that that’s a dilemma, you know,

once you have the information what do you do
with it, but it would be better to have the
information.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. You can get it anyway, like I say, you don’t

have to change anything to get it.  It’s
ATIPPA, it’s, you know, cost of hydro built
into it.  It not necessarily to change the
legislation to do anything, you got it.

MR. COXWORTHY:
Q. Thank you, Mr. Marshall, I have no further

questions.
CHAIR:
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Q. Thank you, Mr. Coxworthy.  Ms. Greene, do
you have any questions for –

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Yes, I do and they will extend beyond the

break, so –
CHAIR:
Q. Well we’ll try ten minutes and see where we

go.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay.  Good morning, Mr. Marshall.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Good morning.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. I’d like to go to slide 1, please?  Sorry,

slide 2.  You indicated that one of your
earlier recommendations to the government
was to establish a rate mitigation
committee?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. That’s correct.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And as I understand that committee, that was

composed of representatives of the
government and of Nalcor, is that correct?

MR. MARSHALL:
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A. That’s correct.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. At any time did you consider recommending

that there would be further involvement of
the stakeholders in the process that we, for
example, we have now engaged, stakeholders
in the process of reviewing rate mitigation,
early on did you consider that as a
potential recommendation to government?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. My recommendation was to establish the

committee and see what came out of it, so I
left that entirely up to the Province, what
they wanted to do with it.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. So at that time you didn’t, did you see any

value in soliciting input from the
stakeholders who are familiar with the
industry?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Well at the beginning, no.  At the beginning

we had to do all of our analysis and see
where it lead.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Did you agree or support the recommendation
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that there would be a reference to the Board
at this point in time?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. No, I did not support it.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And would you like to explain why not?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Because of loss of focus.  I mean, we

already had a Commission of Inquiry, you
know, we have—what’s at stake here, I mean,
I’ve got only so many people to work on
things.  My priority was get the Muskrat
Falls project finished.  I was not going to
recommend anything that diverted away from
that.  Even in the Commission of Inquiry, I
said look, you know, I understand why’d you
have it, have it when you’re finished.  It’s
been a horrendous exercise going through
Commissions of Inquiry, forensic audits,
regulatory reviews.  I mean you all take
resources away from what we’re trying to do.
It’s been very, very difficult.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Yes, and you’ve indicated that, we might

talk a little bit about that further.
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MR. MARSHALL:
A. I mean, you would like to go to all of these

things if you had the time and resources,
but with limited time and resources—at the
same time I’ve been told I can’t hire
people, I can’t pay people.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And we understand your frustration and we

may come back to it; you have already
mentioned some of that frustration in
managing some of the issues that you had.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. There were times when I just felt like

saying “A plague on all your houses, I’m out
of here.”

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. We’ve all had those days, Mr. Marshall, but

I’m sure you probably had more than most of
us in the last few years.  So coming back
then, your original position was that it
would be best left to Nalcor and to the
government to sort out how to approach the
issue of the significant increase in rates?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. By the end of the day, like I said, the big
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picture anyway is that you’re going to
subsidize and that this Board can’t decide
how it’s going to subsidize, that has to be
the Province, and so once we got further
along, I have no objection.  I mean, I’m a
great fan of regulation, my whole career was
built around it.  Certain things regulation
can solve, but it can’t solve my cold or
every other problems of humanity, so it’s
important that we get focussed and focus on
things that the regulator can do and do
well, I have great respect for that.  But
also you have to have priorities, you can’t
do everything at once.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay, so your concern was not on the ability

of the Board and the stakeholders to have
input, but of the constraints that were
placed on your Nalcor staff.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. That was my primary one.  The second one was

that also you’re being unfair to the Board
in a sense that you’re trying to ask them to
do things which only they can do, the
government can do.  Only the government can
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determine the balance between rate payers
and taxpayers.  The Board can’t do that, so
I’m also trying to be fair to the Board, you
know, if you get a question that the Board
can deal with in a proper manner, I mean, we
all benefit.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay, so let’s turn to slide 4 where you say

“There are no regulatory principles”, if we
could go to slide 4?  “There are no
regulatory principles to determine tax
subsidization of rates.”  And you just, I
think, alluded to that.  What do you mean by
that?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Just what I just said, if you go and

subsidize rates from a taxpayer, can this
Board tell the government how much money
they should put into the subsidization?  I
mean, that’s a public policy decision at the
highest level which only government can deal
with.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay, and while it may be a government

policy decision, are there certain factors
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that could influence the outcome of that
decision?  For example, if I just to review
a couple of regulator principles with you,
one that both Liberty and Power Advisory
appeared to agree on is that if the
customers pay for an asset, such as Muskrat
Falls, the benefit that can be obtained from
that asset, such as the export of revenues,
should be applied to the benefit of the rate
payer.  Would you agree that that is an
accepted regulatory principle?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. That would be a principle, but one that you

can’t apply here because the Muskrat Falls
thing is hardwired the other way.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And I’m going to come to you about what you

mean by “hardwired”, but the normal
regulatory principle would be and we assume
that the government did want the Board to
provide some advice as to what sources of
funds that could be applied.  One normal
regulator principle that has been accepted
by your consultant, Power Advisory, as well
as identified by Liberty is what I just
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said, if the customer pays for the cost of
the asset, it should be credited with the
benefit of revenues flowing from it.  Would
you agree that that is an accepted –

MR. MARSHALL:
A. If they pay for it, yes.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay, so that in this case the Board could

identify the one area that should be taken
into, what you call subsidization, would be
to apply the export revenues to offset the
rate increases.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yes, and I would agree with that.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay.  Another regulatory principle that is

always accepted is that the customer must
only pay for those costs that are reasonable
and prudently incurred in providing service
to customers, do you agree that that’s an
accepted regulatory principle?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yes.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. In this particular case, Liberty has

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

Page 122

identified where they believe that there are
inefficiencies and excess costs that are
being paid by rate payers because of the
duplication in staffing.  If the Board were
to agree and identify that as another
potential way of identifying an amount to
offset against a rate increase, would that
be another regulatory principle that could
be taken into account by the Board?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. If there were duplication of costs and costs

not affiliated with Muskrat Falls, it
shouldn’t be included.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay, so that again is another regulatory

principle –
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yeah, but not one of subsidization.  I’m not

saying there aren’t regulatory principles,
I’m just saying there’s no regulatory
principle to say how much a taxpayer should
subsidize rates.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. So at the high level, all you’re saying is

it’s a government policy decision, the
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government has asked the Board for their
input into how they can make that decision,
you accept that?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yes.  I’m here to cooperate fully.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And you do accept that the Board has the

expertise to apply their background and
their knowledge to assist in answering the
question using certain regulatory principles
that have been accepted?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yes.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay, so is that part of the reason why you

didn’t want to get the Board and
stakeholders involved with respect to –

MR. MARSHALL:
A. No, in my thinking I’ve always tried to

incorporate these regulatory principles, but
again, they’re not principles for
subsidization, they’re principles to try to
do whatever we can to minimize rates.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. So it is a government policy decision, but I

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

Page 124

Discoveries Unlimited Inc. Page 121 - Page 124

October 8, 2019 Muskrat Falls Mitigation Hearings



was just pointing out there are certain
principles the Board can take into account
in making its recommendations, that would be
normal and that can be applied to address
this significant rate increase that’s being
faced here?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. I never said that the Board has another

function here at all, I’m just saying that,
you know, on this one here, which we talked
discussion about, the principle for
determining the subsidization by the
taxpayer, they’re two different things.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And I guess I was taking you to they point

that the government has asked the Board to
provide some insight into what you’re
calling a taxpayer subsidization issue.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yes, and I’m fully cooperating with that to

the degree I can.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. I wanted to turn now to the structure of

Nalcor.  The structure that now exists was
created when you first jointed Nalcor, is
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that correct?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Sorry, are we on a slide here?
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. No, I’m gone to a new area which is the

current structure of Nalcor.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Okay, topic.  All right.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. So that structure is a new structure that

you created when you joined Nalcor, is that
correct?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yes.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And is it fair to describe it as “your

baby”?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. I wouldn’t say it’s a baby.  It’s a

structure.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And it was your vision, it’s what you

believe is the best structure for Nalcor?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Absolutely, with support of the Board.  I
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mean, that’s the norm, the norm that the CEO
suggests to its structure to see the Board,
the Board of Directors that is.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Now when you talked about the Quebec Court

of Appeal splitting the baby, for some
reason it reminded me that this structure
was your baby and perhaps you don’t want
your baby split.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. No, the baby will change.  I’m going to be

gone in six months, I don’t care personally.
I have no personal interest in this.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And when you came to set up the new

structure, you went through what your
primary focusses were at that time.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yes.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. One was to focus on the completion of this

huge hydro electric project, was that your
primary overriding concern when you joined
Nalcor?

MR. MARSHALL:
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A. Yes.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And in coming up with the structure, how

important was it that certain assets were
classified as unregulated by legislation?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Well, look at the structure that that wasn’t

a factor at all in a sense.  What I want to
do in terms of regulation is try to bring
focus to regulation to be helpful to the
Board to improve the process because I felt
that it hadn’t been done well.  In terms of
going forward, I didn’t care—I didn’t
consider it at all really at the time, but
what I wanted to do at the time was, say,
let’s get Hydro here, regulated Hydro, clean
it up, get it working properly so that the
Board can do its job and I don’t have to
worry about it.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay, and what was left was unregulated?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yes.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And in coming to what was left, what was
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your guiding principle?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. What works best to get the job done.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And in coming to what works best, what did

you look at, how did you make that
determination?  Were you guided by what is
normally unregulated in the industry?  Were
you guided by what is unregulated here in
Newfoundland by virtue of legislation, how
did you make the decision of that split what
should be in Hydro?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. I put the regulated over in Hydro, declared

the regulated for Hydro, the ongoing
function of those assets.  I looked at the
project and said, there’s two aspects here,
one is to finish the project, transmission
and generation, they are two big parts of
this thing.  I had to get both of them
there.  I also have to worry about a
transition to operations.  What are we doing
to prepare for transition of these assets?
I looked at the people I had, I didn’t have
enough people to start with, that’s why I
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ended up bringing Jim into, to run Hydro and
took John and put him on Power Supply, got
do deal with the people you’ve got available
to you, but here are the other two big
components and how do I organize those to
get the job done in the most cost-effective
manner and timely manner and prepare
ourselves for a transition of operations.

(11:00 a.m.)
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. So your focus, as you’ve said, is getting

that project completed.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yes.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And maybe it’s a good time to break, but

when we come back I do want to go further
with you as to how you made the
determination in your mind as to what was
unregulated, what was to go into Hydro and
what was to stay outside of Hydro.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Okay.
CHAIR:
Q. We’ll take a break and we’ll convene at

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

Page 130

11:30.
(RECESS – 11:00 A.M.)

(RECONVEND – 11:30 A.M.)
CHAIR:
Q. Thank you, are you ready, to carry on Ms.

Greene?
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Yes, thank you, Madam Chair.  When we broke,

Mr. Marshall, we were chatting about what is
regulated and non regulated and what
influenced you when you created the
structure in 2016 to make certain parts of
Nalcor unregulated.  So what were the key
factors you took into account in deciding
what should be going to the regulated Hydro
and what should remain unregulated?

MR. MARTIN:
A. I didn’t decide what was going to regulated

and non regulated.  Everything, I thought
everything I understood was regulated went
over to Hydro and everything that wasn’t
regulated stayed in Nalcor.  I wasn’t trying
to decide what should be regulated and what
shouldn’t be regulated, I was just trying to
separate the two as it was.
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GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay, and in coming to decide what was to be

considered unregulated, what was the guiding
factor for you?  Was it the current
legislative framework in the Province or was
it your view of overall what gets regulated
generally in the industry?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. When I did the partition it was what is.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And what is, is set by legislation, is that

correct, or the fact that Muskrat Falls was
exempt from regulation or from regulatory
oversight by government legislation, was
that the underlying principle?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. No, what was—I didn’t really focus on that

at all.  What I focused on, look, I got to
get Muskrat Falls finished, put that over
here.  We’ve got a regulated utility, let’s
put that over there.  I’m not worrying about
what the future holds, I’m just looking at
what is and, you know, like Muskrat Falls is
not even finished yet.  Until we get
finished, I got to deal with what is and
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like I say, I’ll be long gone before this
plays out, so –

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. So your primary focus was getting the

project finished?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. My primary focus was getting the project

finished in the least risk possible and see
if we can save some money along the way,
that was it.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And you weren’t influenced by what would be

normal regulatory assets in other
jurisdictions or what normally by regulatory
principles would be considered to be
regulated?

MR. MARTIN:
A. Well, I’m sure, I mean, I grew up in a

regulated environment, so I’m sure that in
the back of my mind was making assumption
about things and whatnot, but like I say, it
is a very simple thing.  What do I need and
with the people I got available to me right
now and what needs to be done and how do I
organize the best way possible.
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GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And certainly it was understandable when you

walked in with the issue of Muskrat Falls
and where it was with construction, that
would have been a primary focus.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yeah, and that’s a good point because you

have to realize that when I went in there, I
mean this wasn’t a normal situation.  This
was a crisis situation and during the
Inquiry somebody referred to it as taking
command of the Titanic after she hit the
iceberg.  I mean, you weren’t worried about
the menu on the next voyage.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Well hopefully it was just before the

iceberg.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. You were worried about survival and

literally that’s the way we were.  The first
year was just a simple matter of can we
stabilize the situation?  It wasn’t worrying
about, you know, where are we going to be in
three or four years because quite frankly, I
didn’t know whether we had to shut the whole
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thing down.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay, so that’s how you approached it in

2016 and that’s the pretty much the existing
structure we’re talking about today.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. That’s correct.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay.  You’ve referred, Nalcor did in its

evidence as well when it filed it on
September 20th, to the generation resource
development mandate that the Province has
given to you.  How do you see that fitting
into that structure that you established?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Well right now, as I say, a lot of it is

driven by the government itself, asking us
to do things.  Again, my focus is on getting
Muskrat Falls finished and so when we’re
asked to do other things, we do it and
there’s a lot of opportunity there.  We
don’t know—there’s a lot of uncertainty
associated with that, but we’re laying the
groundwork for years ahead, but it’s nothing
immediate, other than just dealing with the
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situation we got on the ground.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. You referred earlier this morning to the

fact that Liberty was trying to change
Nalcor’s mandate and I don’t think it’s
necessary to go to the transcript, but in
fact, Liberty didn’t say change the mandate,
they said change the structure to reflect
the mandate in a different way, so change
the structure in a different way, but still
recognize the generation resource
development mandate, would you accept that
that was part of Liberty’s evidence?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. No.  Now I didn’t hear it all, I wasn’t

here.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Did you read the transcript?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. I’m going by what I saw in their evidence

where they said if you want to focus, deal
with 2041, you want to deal with Gull
Island, set up a different corporation, a
separate corporation.

GREENE, Q.C.:
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Q. And in their evidence and again if you take
this as a given or I can take you to where
it is, it was that it could be accommodated
in a different way than mixing it in with
the operating utility.  So for example,
Nalcor Power Supply, part of their
responsibility is to actually operate and
maintain, when it comes into operation, the
Muskrat Falls generation plant and
transmission assets, is that correct?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yes.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay, if I put to you as I understand

Liberty to say that that could be separated,
the generation development mandate Nalcor
has could be dealt with by keeping alive,
for example, they didn’t say this but I’m
saying it, the Nalcor power development as a
part of Nalcor, but separate out the people
who are responsible for the operation and
maintenance of assets that are critical to
providing reliability to the rate payers who
are paying for those assets.  So my question
to you is, did you consider doing that,
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separating out the operating part of the
utility from a generation development part?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. When I finished, if I ever finish, I’ll have

a look at it.  I’ve got other priorities.  I
didn’t look at it, it’s in the future.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay, so it wasn’t something that you had

contemplated to this point in time?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. No, my issues was let’s get this thing

organized right now the best way possible,
to be fair to a regulator, regulated Hydro,
and put that off to one side so they’re
dealt with, simplify it, get cleared in the
regulatory side.  Let’s go over here and
finish the Muskrat Falls project and see
what we can do to minimize rates.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay, well do you see that as an option

going forward that Nalcor, like other
utilities, could have a separate thing
called power development or generation
mandate or –

MR. MARSHALL:
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A. There’s no one structure.  I mean, it
depends on the CEO, it depends upon the
people available, it depends upon the
circumstances at the time.  I’m not hung up
on these things.  You deal with what you
find.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. In your view, who is it appropriate to make

the decision about the structure going
forward?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. It’s for the CEO to recommend to the Board

of Directors for them to approve.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. So you’ve already indicated this morning

that you may be leaving us or leaving Nalcor
in the near future, is that correct?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. I’m hoping to.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And what does that depend on?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. I also made a commitment to the premier that

I wouldn’t leave him in the lurch, you know,
I made a commitment to get this thing done
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and if there’s delays, I’ll do that, but
it’s my hope, my target, my wish, my
aspiration to finish up sometime early next
year or mid year.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And probably that of your wife as well, is

it?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Absolutely.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. So really on a go-forward basis with a new

chief executive officer and chairman coming
in and with Muskrat Falls hopefully in
operation and in steady state, do you see
that as a challenge and a task for the new

CEO?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Oh yes, the new CEO to put his mark on it—he

or her would have to put their mark on it.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. I wanted to move now then to another topic,

I wanted to understand when you were talking
with Mr. Coxworthy about the future
operating and maintenance and even possibly
capital costs for the Lower Churchill, you
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kept saying that they were “hardwired”.
What does “hardwired” mean to you?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. It means if the costs are incurred, they

have to be paid.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And when you say that yes, we understand

that and in fact there’s legislation passed
that says the people of Newfoundland have to
pay for those costs, who makes the decision
about the costs?  Who makes the decision
what’s a reasonable operating forecast, what
would be incurred in 2024?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Don’t know, I suppose if someone wants to

challenge it, but as far as I know if
they’re the costs, they have to be paid.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. No, but who makes the decision—who will look

at it and say what are these costs that we
need to operate it, who makes the forecast
and who approves it?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. At this point in time I guess first instance

is it’s the Board and the executive.
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GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. The Board of Nalcor?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Yes.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. So they would make the decision as to what’s

a reasonable cost to incur to keep Lower
Churchill operating efficiently and
reliability?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Right, and the auditors as well, you have to

see the size of the appropriate function,
appropriate entity.  Don’t forget, there’s
several entities in Muskrat Falls, not just
one.  Several boards, several different
organizations.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. So it’s Nalcor executive and the appropriate

Board of Directors that will review those
costs and determine whether they’re
reasonable, is that what I understood from
your answer?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. That they can be reasonably assigned I think

is a different task, you know, are they
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related to that function?  If they are, they
got to be paid.  Different argument to say,
well, you know, it shouldn’t have been
incurred.  If they were incurred, they have
to be paid.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Who makes the—but before they are incurred,

the reasonableness of the cost is set by
Nalcor and the Board, is that correct?  The
Board of Directors of Nalcor of the
subsidiary –

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Different subsidiaries and the auditor has

to say that they’re properly assigned as
well.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. So what the agreements provide is that those

reasonable operating and maintenance costs
that are incurred, those are the ones that
get paid on to rate payers, so that’s what
you meant by it being hardwired, is it?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Right, right.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. But is there a step before they become
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hardwired where there is a roll for an
independent oversight, presumably that –

MR. MARSHALL:
A. I’m not sure, not that I’m aware of.  There

may be, I’m not an expert on those
contracts, there may be, I’m not aware of
it.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Presumably Nalcor executive and the Board

and the bond holders and the federal
government that you referred to would only
want reasonable operating and maintenance
costs incurred, to be passed on to the rate
payers of Newfoundland?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. As far as I know that you can’t challenge

them, that’s the whole thing, those bond
holders will want to be protected.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Yes, and they want to be protected

presumably from what is required to
reasonably and prudently operate and
maintain the plant, they don’t want
imprudent costs to be passed on to –

MR. MARSHALL:
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A. Like I say, I’m not familiar with the
details of the contract.  I’m not sure there
is any requirement for independent review,
that’s all I can say.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. But Nalcor has the discretion, Nalcor is the

one who makes the decision as to the
operating and maintenance costs that would
be incurred?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Like I say, I’m not an expert on those

contracts at all.  I’m just assuming that—
it’s almost like an assumption on my part
that, you know, as you would with any
corporation, you sit down, you allocate the
costs.  In this case you had a number of
different Lower Churchill companies.
They’re viewed by different boards and the
auditors.  As far as I know that’s as far as
it goes.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. So in your sense, it only became hardwired

after they are incurred and they must be
passed on, that’s what you meant by
“hardwired”, is it?
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MR. MARSHALL:
A. If they’re actually incurred, if the costs

are actually incurred, I mean clearly if
they’re fraud or anything like that, you
don’t have to pay them, but if they’re
actually incurred, some could be challenged,
I suppose, different boards would challenge,
you know, they should be on that board or
should be this company or that company, but
if they’re, you know, if everybody agrees
that they’re incurred, actually incurred,
you pay them.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And I guess part of the questioning by Mr.

Coxworthy was with respect to before they
are incurred and before they’re actually
improved, is there an appropriate role for
oversight?  Yes, under the current
legislation it is now exempt, but presumably
this review will also look at whether there
would be any recommendations for changes in
the current legislative regime.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Well, you know, in any independent

corporation, you have a Fortis, you got a
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Board of Directors who are appointed by the
owners, they provide the oversight, it’s
checked by the auditors to make sure there’s
no fraudulent or any misallocation, but in a
normal business environment that is the
norm.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And in a regulated environment, again we go

back to one of the principles, it’s only
costs that are reasonably imprudently
incurred that rate payers should pay for.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. In a regulatory environment, the Board can

look at all their expenses after the fact
and say they’re just and reasonably
incurred, if not, they can disallow them.
But you can’t disallow them here, that’s all
I’m saying, there’s no –

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And I guess I’m asking you to consider if

before they’re incurred, is there another
step in the process that could be helpful
with respect to this?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. That is the function of the Board of
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Directors. I mean, I go in with my budgets
to the different companies, the Board of
Directors, they look at them, they approve
the budgets, they check the expenditures
after the fact, they’re audited and that’s
as far as it goes.  That’s the normal
practice in an unregulated environment.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. But not in a regulated environment, we won’t

talk again about what the future may hold
for what gets regulated.

(11:45 a.m.)
MR. MARSHALL:
A. That’s what I’m saying, in a regulatory

environment things are different.  That’s
why I wanted to separate Hydro in the first
place so we can focus on that and get it
done right.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And again, we won’t go back to what should

be unregulated and what influenced you.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Feel free to take that up with my successor

in three years.
GREENE, Q.C.:
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Q. Well hopefully there will be some (sic.)
around before that. So I want to talk to you
about where your recommendations leave us.
As I understand what you’re recommending and
the structure you set up in place and what
you see going forward, is that we would have
Nalcor carrying on in the same way that it
has to date, that anything to do with
generation development and Muskrat Falls
would be exempt from reviewer oversight by
an independent third party, is that correct
so far?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. If you’re dealing with something which is

not a future project, would not be borne by
the customers, rate payers of Newfoundland,
you treat it as any other corporation.  The
government is the mandate, they represent
the interest of the taxpayer.  If they want
it done, do it.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay, so where we are would be for Nalcor,

as I said the Nalcor as it exists now with
the unregulated side for generation
development and with even responsibility for
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operating and maintenance cost for the
existing Muskrat Falls paid by customers, so
if we carry on that’s really a continuation
of what I’ll call it the status quo or the
current situation, is that what you’re
recommending as I understand—that’s what I
understand from your evidence.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. My recommendation is until we get Muskrat

Falls finished, don’t rock the boat.  Don’t
go changing the organization, moving things
around.  It’s been difficult enough to get
where we are.  It’s been a hell of a task.
Don’t make it more complicated in the next
year or two.  When we got it finished and we
know where we are and the Province looks at
what it wants to do, by all means, review it
again.  Nothing is set forever.  There’s no
one answer here.  Circumstances change.  My
only recommendation is right now.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And what do you mean by “right now”?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. Until we get Muskrat Falls finished and we

get a good sense of where all this is going
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to leave us.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. You believe that that would be in a year or

so?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. My belief, my opinion is that we will get

the LIL operating early in the next year,
not in a fully functional manner, sort out
the bugs through 2020 and we’ll have a
reasonable, good reliable system by 2021.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. But do you see after what I will call and

Liberty called the steady state, do you see
the opportunity for making significant
changes in what gets regulated and how the
structure at Nalcor is done?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. I don’t see, look, there’s no one

organization is the same, right, they change
circumstances.  Do I see Liberty’s
recommendations at saving us a lot of money?
No.  I think it’s just going to confuse the
regulated, unregulated again.  Having gone
through the exercise of taking out the
regulated and giving it, you know,
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simplicity, a transparency, so the Board can
look at it, focus on its task, I wouldn’t
intermingle the operations again.  When
you’re intermingling, you just confuse
everybody.  But look, that’s for others to
decide, not me.  My opinion is worth a cup
of coffee right now.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay, so I go back then to my original

question.  Your view would be that the
existing Nalcor structure is probably the
most appropriate to carry forward even past
steady state, your own personal opinion.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Right now, but look, I mean, what’s going to

happen?  Are we going to develop Gull
Island?  I don’t know.  Are we going to do
something with Hydro Quebec to optimize this
and get more money from Newfoundland
consumers?  I don’t know.  Are we going to
develop something with Nova Scotia and New
Brunswick and Quebec and the federal
government about the Maritimes?  I don’t
know.  I’m just working on these things and
trying to position us to make sure we have
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the options.  All I’m saying is right now
with everything on the go and what we’ve
been dealing with in the last 12 months, you
know, regulatory reviews, forensic audits,
commissions of inquiry, I mean, we’re lucky
we got any management team left.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And again, you have mentioned your

frustrations, I guess I’m trying to see from
moving forward and what is the right
structure for going forward.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. I sympathize with you, I do.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And I sympathize with you, but we’re trying

to see what’s the best structure.
MR. MARSHALL:
A. All I am saying is the future is uncertain.

Why decide now when you don’t have to
decide.  Just recognize that there’s
uncertainty, that when Muskrat Falls is
finished, you might want the government to
review this and the mandate and you instruct
it appropriately, that’s all I’m saying.
Don’t tie anybody’s hands right now when
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you’re trying to get the thing resolved.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Well, I guess one of the problems with that

is the significant rate increases start
coming in 2021.  There’s not a whole lot of
time to wait, and, I guess, I go back to the
original one, you would leave us with the
same structure that is there now, which
would be unregulated with respect to some of
these major decisions, and I have to ask
from a –

MR. MARSHALL:
A. All I say is keep the regulated and

unregulated separate.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. But I must say, Mr. Marshall, I’m not

totally sure how you make that distinction,
what becomes unregulated and to me it’s very
fuzzy as to is it legislation, is it
principles, is it looking after the
protection of the rate payer, did you
consider what is normally the discipline of
the market versus the monopoly.  So, yes –
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MR. MARSHALL:
A. I think it’s a matter of law whether

something is regulated or not.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. So it was the legislation in Newfoundland

that said because Muskrat Falls was
unregulated, okay.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. So whatever it is, the law is the law.  I

observe it.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. And presumably the legislation can change in

the future if it’s determined not to be the
most appropriate framework to protect rate
payers?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Absolutely.  I mean, the province owns

Nalcor. They can do what they want with it.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay.  So from your perspective, the

structure at Nalcor will organically change
with the next CEO in terms of once the
project is in, and you do see an opportunity
for change?

MR. MARSHALL:
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A. It will change, absolutely, and it should
change because the circumstances will
change.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay.  One last area was the capital

structure of Hydro.  You indicated that you
agreed with Liberty.  I was going to ask,
has Nalcor or Hydro done any analysis with
respect to the implications of changing its
capital structure, and have they made any
recommendations to government with respect
to that?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Not that I can recall, but, you know, the

people who are doing a lot of this analysis
may have done something.  Again we were
providing a lot of information to the
Oversight Committee.  A lot of it, I
wouldn’t be aware of.  You know, we gave the
government direct access to our people and
whatever they want done, we do.  In some
cases, you know, they were doing things on a
confidential basis that they wouldn’t have
told me, so I can never be certain.

GREENE, Q.C.:
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Q. But from your perspective, the possibility
of changing the equity in the capital
structure is a viable alternative to
consider to advance funds for the early
days?

MR. MARSHALL:
A. I think Liberty did an analysis on the

thing.  They said that really overall it’s a
wash long term, but it reduces the
requirement in the first few years because
you’re not trying to increase the capital
structure.

GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay, but you have no firm position with

respect to what that should be?
MR. MARSHALL:
A. No.
GREENE, Q.C.:
Q. Okay, thank you.  Thank you, Mr. Marshall.
CHAIR:
Q. Thank you, Ms. Greene.  Thank you, Mr.

Marshall.  Mr. Eaton, do you have any follow
up?

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. There was just one question that I just want
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to clarify.  Mr. Marshall, when Mr. Browne
was asking you some questions, he asked you
about the GE issue and the software
development, and you made the comment that
the software is not developed for this.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Not fully developed.
EATON, Q.C.:
Q. Okay, I just wanted to make sure.  You have

versions of it, but there’s different
versions to come, is that –

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Well, yeah, of course, we had versions last

year that we actually used to operate the
system, so, you know, you’re aiming for
functionality, a lot of which didn’t exist
last year, and so this thing is developed in
modules and, of course, they’re probably
taking pieces from the last project they
did. So this is one of the reasons I’m going
to Europe next week.  I want to talk to them
directly and see where we are.  In fact, you
know, you’re putting the puzzle together and
the different parts are there, and different
pieces over here, but we don’t have a
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package that’s fully functional to put in
right now.  We know there’s certain
deficiencies, certain things that have been
developed.  They test as they go along.  So
you’re testing in, like, a lab, different
elements of the overall system. So develop
it, go in and test it and you find it’s not
working properly, and you change that.  So
it’s a big package. Different parts of it
are done.  Some things are functional, some
things are not, but we’re getting close.
Like I say, they are making progress, steady
every time, and my best estimate is that
we’ll have a package around year end that we
can load and actually start to operate
again.  I’m pretty sure that we’ll start to
operate and find that there’s a bug, you’ll
shut down again, and that’s the mode you go
through in these things when you’re trying
to implement them.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. That was all.  I just wanted to clarify that

point.
CHAIR:
Q. Thank you.  I have no questions.  Thank you,
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Mr. Marshall, for you openness and
frankness.

MR. MARSHALL:
A. Thank you.
CHAIR:
Q. I understand we have the Power Advisory

Panel.  Would you like to take a few
minutes?

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. If we could take a few minutes to get them

set up.
(RECESS – 11:55 a.m.)
(RESUME – 12:04 p.m.)

CHAIR:
Q. Over to you, Mr. Eaton, you can introduce

your panel.
EATON, Q.C.:
Q. Thank you.  We have from Power Advisory, Mr.

John Dalton, and Mr. Michael Killeavy.  I’m
going to ask you, Mr. Dalton, if you would
start off in terms of introducing yourself
and your background and a little bit about
Power Advisory.

MR. DALTON:
Q. Certainly.  Good afternoon.  As indicated,
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my name is John Dalton.  I’m President of
Power Advisory.  We’re a management
consulting firm focused on the electricity
sector.  I have over 30 years experience in
the electricity sector.  I’ve testified in
over 25 proceedings across North America.  I
have extensive experience in restructured
electricity markets, and when I’m talking
about restructured electricity markets, I’m
talking about those markets that have opened
their wholesale and retail markets to
competition, as well as with regulated
utilities.  My professional career has been
split between the US and Canada.  I moved to
Toronto in 1998 to open up an office for
Navigant Consulting as Ontario planned to
move to competitive wholesale and retail
electricity markets.  In the six years I
lived in Canada, I advised governments in
New Brunswick, Nova Scotia, and Ontario on
the structure of their electricity markets,
and advised on the appropriate design of
Saskatchewan’s electricity market.  I’ve had
multiple major assignments in each of the
Canadian provinces.  Many of these projects
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focusing on the appropriate structure of the
electricity market, regulatory oversight for
electric utilities, electricity export
market opportunities, electricity
procurement issues, electricity policy
analysis and procurement. In 2007, I started
Power Advisory with offices in Boston,
Toronto, and Calgary.  We specialize in
electricity market analysis and strategy,
power procurement support, policy
development, regulatory and mitigation
support, market design, and project
feasibility assessment.  We regularly work
across North America for all electricity
market participants, including system
operators, governments, and regulators, as
well as utilities.  We’ve regularly been
called upon by clients to perform
jurisdictional scans similar to we provided
Nalcor for this project.  Last year we
performed, for example, a jurisdictional
scan for Ontario’s independent electricity
system operator, looking at best practices
for electricity system planning, focusing on
six different areas associated with
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wholesale bulk system planning.  We’ve been
engaged by Natural Resources Canada, the
Atlantic Canada Opportunities Agency,
Nalcor, and Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro,
NB Power, and Canadian Wind Energy
Association, to assess opportunities for the
sale of energy from Atlantic Canada to the
US North East, as well as clean energy sales
opportunities within Atlantic Canada.  Of
direct relevance to this project, in 2015 we
were engaged by Newfoundland and Labrador
Department of Natural Resources to conduct
an independent review of the Newfoundland
and Labrador electricity sector in each of
the other Canadian provinces to identify
best practices with respect to oversight,
governance, planning, and regulatory
oversight of the electricity sector.  One of
the themes in this report was the complexity
associated with regulating a Crown utility
such as Hydro.  Given that, and I quote from
the report, “The utility can be an agent for
social, economic, and environmental
objectives in the broader public interest”.
This differs from the Board’s focus on the
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lowest possible cost consistent with
reliable service.  These differences are an
issue in this inquiry, and help explain the
perspectives of different parties.  Thank
you.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. Mr. Killeavy.
MR. KILLEAVY:
A. My name is Michael Killeavy, and I’m the

Executive Advisor with Power Advisory.  I’ve
been with Power Advisory for about a year
and a half now.  Prior to that, I worked for
the Ontario Power Authority, an independent
electricity system operator as a Director
and took them through a couple of major
reorganizations and a merger between the
Ontario Power Authority and the IESO in
2015.  Prior to that, I was Vice-President
of a UK based consultant called Knowles PLC,
that had about 2,000 people, and I was
responsible for the Canadian operation, and
while I was with the Canadian operation of
Knowles, I provided organizational design
advice to both private and public sector
entities.  As you can see from my
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credentials, I couldn’t make up my mind what
I wanted to be when I grew up.  I’ve got
degrees in Engineering, Business, and Law.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. Mr. Dalton, perhaps you would begin by

outlining the scope of what it was you were
asked to do by Nalcor for this matter.

MR. DALTON:
A. Certainly.  We were engaged by Nalcor to

review electricity organizational structures
and the corresponding electricity market
structures and regulatory frameworks that
influence these organizational structures in
Canada and the United States.  Specifically,
asked Power Advisory to review these
electricity markets, including the
historical context, key drivers, and policy
shaping the electricity sector and the
resulting various electric utility
organizational structures employed, and
based on this research, to assess Nalcor’s
existing organizational structure,
recognizing its strategic priorities.  Based
on this research and these findings, Nalcor
then asked us to comment on the Liberty
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Report, the final report.  I think it’s
helpful to just highlight some of the
differences between Power Advisory and
Liberty, but before I do that, I think that,
as already has been pointed out, there’s one
area of agreement, significant agreement,
and this is the notion that it is
appropriate to consider the profits from
energy trading operations when those profits
are derived from electricity assets that are
paid for by customers.  This is one of the
fundamental findings.  We offered five
findings in our report, and this is one of
the fundamental findings that we made, and
it’s in accord with Liberty with respect to
that.  I think that some of the other
differences, from my perspective, can be
explained by (unintelligible) differing
perspective.  I reference here the language
which Mr. Marshall has already cited from
Peter Drucker, which is “Mission defines
strategy, and strategy defines structure”.
That’s very much the perspective that we
took.  We took a top down perspective, and
as indicated, we were engaged by Nalcor to
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provide strategic advice in terms of the
organizational structure, and what
organizational structure would be necessary
to allow Nalcor to achieve its strategic
objectives.  So this is very much a top down
view, recognizing Nalcor’s strategic focus,
its mandate, and its important role in terms
of value creation for the province.  Liberty
was engaged by the Board to assist it with
examining options to mitigate electricity
rates in the province.  They perform very
much a bottom up review and focus on cost
minimization.  So I think that those are
pretty fundamental differences in terms of
our perspective, and I think that they drive
some of the differences in terms of our
recommendations and areas of finding.
Moving on, in terms of the scope of our
review, Nalcor asked us to answer two
fundamental questions; a structure and
relationship between regulated and non-
regulated utility operations, and the degree
of regulatory oversight of energy trading
operations and where they typically reside
within the organization.  So we focused on
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identifying utilities that could offer some
insights on these fundamental organizational
design questions.  Given the prevalence of
similar ownership structures in Canada, many
Crown corporations with mandates that often
include broad policy objectives, we reviewed
virtually all the major utilities in
Canadian jurisdictions.  In the US, our
review of US electric utilities was more
limited.  From our perspective, there’s a
fundamentally different landscape in the US
compared to Canada, and this effectively
limited our review of Canadian utilities.
One of the major differences is that
publicly owned electric utilities in the US,
and when I’m referring to publicly owned,
I’m talking about non-investor owned
utilities, sometimes referred to as consumer
owned utilities.  In the US, are typically
not subject to regulation by the State
Public Utility Commissions, so from our
perspective we weren’t able to gain any
insights on some of these questions that we
were asked to answer because there wasn’t
regulation that was typically applied to
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these electric utilities.  We had proposed
reviewing eight utilities, but ultimately
elected to review less than that just
because there weren’t meaningful insights on
the questions we were asked to answer from
our review of these utilities.  One
surprising thing was that virtually all the
US utilities that offered potential insights
on the two questions that we were asked to
focus on were investor owned utilities, and
I guess, when thinking about it, that’s not
that surprising because essentially those
are the ones that are subject to regulation,
but these are fundamentally different
entities than Nalcor as a Crown utility,
which is imbued with the public interest,
and has a resource development mandate that
has significant bearing on its operations
and ultimately its organization.  Now I’m
going to jump into the three findings that I
focused on in terms of this presentation.

(12:15 p.m.)
The first is that regulated and non-
regulated operations are typically
separated.  We found that the rationale for
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this is this simplifies the oversight of the
regulated operation and avoids the risk of
cross subsidization of competitive
operations by regulated operations.  We also
found that essentially that there are
typically distinct capabilities required for
regulated and non-regulated operations where
these businesses are disaggregated.  More
typically, their regulated operations are
what’s often referred to as wires companies
focused on transmission and distribution
where there is no regulation in the
generation aspects of the business subject
to competitive market forces.  One area of
difference in terms of Liberty has asserted
that its found significant potential cost
savings from combining the power supply and
Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro.  From our
perspective, we feel like Liberty hasn’t
adequately and appropriately valued the
importance of maintaining the organizational
capacity to deliver on Nalcor’s resource
development mandate, and the essential role
of an unregulated development organization
to do so, and I’ll talk about these
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opportunities in a few more slides and share
our perspective on that.  One of our other
findings was energy trading operations are
largely unregulated, and one of the sources
that we reference was essentially an
independent review of BC Hydro conducted by
the BC Government, and the report once again
authored by the government simply found that
falling under BCUC, this is the regulator in
BC, oversight would hamper Powerex’s ability
to compete and earn income in fast moving
and rapidly evolving competitive markets.
So Powerex is essentially the unregulated
trading affiliate of BC Hydro, very similar
to Nalcor Energy Marketing.  So we saw that
the rationale put forward here was
appropriate and ran true.  From our
perspective, we believe this rationale
applies universally, and limits regulatory
oversight over energy trading operations,
and I think that – and I’ll get to this
point in a bit.  One needs to be careful
when we’re talking about energy trading
operations because there’s a wide range of
perspectives in terms of what these can
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encompass.  We’re focusing on energy trading
operations such as Nalcor Energy Marketing
would conduct.  I think the other important
point is that one needs to recognize the
significant role that Nalcor Energy
Marketing is going to have as a critical
contributor to financial performance based
on the volumes that it’s going to be
marketing.  I know that there’s some
evidence that’s been put forward by Synapse
on this, and their numbers are in line with
our expectations in terms of what this value
can be.  This is basically the world we have
today once the energy volumes from Muskrat
Falls become available.  The final point
here is across Canada, we found that there’s
relative limited regulatory oversight over
energy trading operations.  The one
exception would be in Nova Scotia, and I’ll
basically talk about that in the next slide.
I think one of the points of difference in
perspective between Liberty and Power
Advisory was that Liberty asserts that Board
oversight of energy trading organization has
proven valuable.  I think the language that
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was used might have been “offers tremendous
value”.  Let me see.  I want to make sure
I’ve got that right.  I think that the
important point of difference is that there
can be tremendous value when you’re focused
on a fossil fuel utility where the cost of
its fuel purchases are a significant portion
of the cost that customers pay.  So
typically we find, and this is what happens
in Nova Scotia, to essentially de-risk fuel
procurement, recognizing the uncertainty of
commodity markets, they decide that there
will be a fuel adjustment mechanism that
will be employed, and that effectively the
utility is able to pass through its
procurement cost to customers.  If they’re
going to pass through those cost to
customers, it’s appropriate to have some
oversight in terms of their procurement
practices.  We want to make sure that
they’re employing best practices with
respect to procuring fuel and that they’re
doing a good job in terms of forecasting
future requirements.  There I can see that
oversight could offer tremendous value.  I
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think the point that I want to make is this
is fundamentally different than the type of
trading and the scope of operations that
Nalcor Energy Marketing is going to be
involved in.  Nalcor Energy Marketing is
going to be participating in real time
energy markets, markets where prices change
from hour to hour, and where it’s important
that they be nimble, and I understand that
Liberty is suggesting that the oversight be
retrospective, and not necessarily involved
in terms of, you know, the real time trading
operations of utilities, but one word of
caution I would offer is that Nalcor Energy
Marketing should be focused in terms of
maximizing profit from the portfolio that
they have to trade, and I think it’s not
appropriate for them to be concerned with
what’s the regulator going to think about
this specific transaction.  They have a
portfolio that they’ll be trading around.
There can be times when a loss is incurred
in terms of a specific trade, but the focus
should be what are they doing to maximize
the value of this portfolio.  I think that
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that’s the fundamental difference that I
have in terms of between where we ended up
and where Liberty appears to be.  The third
area is most energy trading operations are
in stand-alone entities.  This rationale for
separation in Canada is the same as we heard
from Nalcor.  There’s a very real risk in
terms of being subjected to taxation in the
US to the degree that they’re trading in US
markets.  So we see virtually all of the
Canadian utilities that have major presence
in US markets establishing separate
affiliates to conduct these trading
activities to shield them from this
taxation.  The broader organization, they
don’t want the other operations to be
subject to US taxation.  The other point is
essentially risk.  There is risk that can
affect the underlying cost of capital of
these entities, and shielding it from the
broader organization, the regulated utility,
is prudent, and it’s often common practice.
Liberty has proposed that Nalcor consider
tracking out its energy trading operation.

From our perspective, we believe
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Liberty has underestimated NEM’s position as
an exporter and I think you’ll be hearing
tomorrow or possibly on Thursday from Mr.
Jones.  He basically did some benchmarking
in terms of how Nalcor Energy Marketing,
when it has the volumes that it will have to
trade from Muskrat Falls, how it would rank
relative to other exporters in Canada, and I
think it brings it into the top decile.  It
would be fifth out of 50.

So, there are going to be significant
volumes, and I think the other thing that I
would like to emphasize was that there are
volumes and then there’s value and one needs
to consider the margins that are going to be
earned from this trade, and I think that
trading a hydroelectric resource where the
marginal operating costs are very close to
zero suggests that the margins are going to
be much larger than from a falsehood based
utility.  So, I think that that’s a critical
issue.

The other thing I think is that this
really from our perspective is a kind of
core competency for hydroelectric utilities
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to be able to actively participate in these
markets and to realize value for the benefit
of customers, and we’re in agree here that
to the degree that there are additional
values created, it should be shared.
Obviously it’s ultimately up to the
Government in terms of what that sharing
looks like, but I think that from a
regulatory perspective, we’re on the same
page there.

One area of difference is Liberty had
argued for – or argues for expanded
oversight of Nalcor’s investment decision
and we saw it in terms of the fact that
there was this apparent departure from
industry practice of allocating export
margins to the cost of the facilities that
they suggested that it was appropriate to
expand the scope of regulatory oversight
over Nalcor.  And from our perspective, the
net effect of this was going to cause Nalcor
and Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro to be
among the most highly regulated entities in
Canada.  And the other entity I think that
would be peer and may be subject to
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comparable legislation would be Nova Scotia
Power who’s very much an invest around
utility.  So, from our perspective, that
kind of raised a red flag in terms of
recognizing that we do have a Crown here who
isn’t viewed with a public interest and who
has a broad mandate, and I will get to that.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. Before you move on, I just – and maybe

you’re going to come to it later, but just
to ask you now in terms of the trading
mandate and the markets that might be
available for Nalcor in Atlantic Canada and
northeastern US.  Do you have any comment on
that?

MR. DALTON:
A. So, the question is provide a perspective in

terms of these opportunities in those
markets?

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. Yes.
MR. DALTON:
A. I was going to close on that.
EATON, Q.C.:
Q. Okay.
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MR. DALTON:
A. Not quite close on it.
EATON, Q.C.:
Q. You remember that then and make sure you

close on that.
MR. DALTON:
A. So, turning now to kind of after we did this

jurisdictional review, Nalcor asked us to
basically, okay, take these insights and
apply them to kind of evaluating Nalcor’s
existing organizational structure, and I’ve
identified here essentially the current
organizational priorities that Mr. Marshall
discussed this morning.  I won’t dwell on
them.

The other thing that is pretty striking
is the mandate letter from the Minister of
Natural Resources, and I would like to point
out that this was – you know, this was
issued in January of this year.  So, it’s
relatively recent.  It appears to continue
to reflect, you know, the Government’s
priorities.  And I’m not going to review the
language here, but it very much ties to what
we see would be Power Supply’s mission, once
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Muskrat Falls is complete.  There are – they
mentioned, you know, seeking opportunities
to develop the Gull Island hydro project.
You know, this is a major potential source
of value for the Province.

There’s questions in terms of how best
to develop that in a way that doesn’t expose
the Province to undue or unreasonable risk.
I think there’s strategies that can be
employed to do that.

So, based on our review and looking at
Nalcor’s current organizational design, we
found that it was, you know, well suited to
achieving the priorities that had been
identified.  We see this as evident in terms
of the split between the regulated and non-
regulated operations and this is in full
accord with findings that regulated and non-
regulated operations typically are separated
for the reasons that I discussed earlier.

(12:30 p.m.)
Hydro, on a stand-alone basis, provides

a dedicated focus on its regulated
operations.  That was a point obviously that
Mr. Marshall made strongly this morning.
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Establishing Power Development Supply as a
separate non-regulated business segment best
positions, from our perspective, Nalcor to
pursue the development of generation
projects, and this is consistent with the
Minister’s guidance.

From our view, the next generation of
projects are likely to be export focused.
It’s our understanding that there’s not an
immediate demand, not an immediate need for
additional energy here in the Province.  So,
these are going to be export focused
projects and they won’t be used to supply
customers.  Therefore, it wouldn’t be
appropriate for customers to bear the cost
of these projects.  These costs from these
projects should be borne by the shareholder
or in partnership, and I think that that’s a
very, you know, viable way to develop these
projects and to de-risk it from the
Province’s perspective.

This model, the Power Supply and Power
Development model, follows the successful
model employed by Hydro Quebec and I think
everyone’s aware in terms of Hydro Quebec’s
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success in terms of developing projects and
taking them to market.

Liberty makes the point that
integration of Newfoundland and Labrador
Hydro and Power Supply would reduce costs.
From our perspective, and it – I imagine it
would.  I’m not sure in terms of what’s the
magnitude.  I think I’ll allow others from
Nalcor to comment in terms of the
reasonableness of those numbers.  But I
think that when evaluating these cost
savings, one needs to give appropriate
consideration to forgone opportunities from
lost capabilities and this is essentially
the development capabilities associated with
developing new generation projects in the
Province and how do these forgone
opportunities compare with the estimated
savings.

Based on our perspective, it’s really
important, and this is where I want to talk
a little bit in terms of provide a
contrasting view in terms of opportunities
associated with export markets because I
realize that there is some skepticism in
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terms of, you know, what is the value here.
We’ve heard reference in terms of prices to
a glut of natural gas.  Natural gas prices
are very cheap and that is adversely
affecting wholesale prices in these markets.
I think that it’s appropriate though to step
back and recognize that – and when I’m
talking about markets, I’m focused on New
England and New York.  These are markets
that are – the US markets that are most
proximate.  Ontario, which Mr. Killeavy can
talk about better than I, is right next
door.

MR. KILLEAVY:
A. That’s right.
MR. DALTON:
A. But I’ll be focusing in terms of the US

markets.  Both these markets have very
ambitious, and the states within those
markets have very ambitious greenhouse gas
reduction goals.  The largest New England
states, Massachusetts, Connecticut, Rhode
Island have goals of reducing their
greenhouse gas emissions by 80 percent by
2050.  The electricity sector is going to
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play a critical role in terms of delivering
on these goals.  We, similarly, are talking
about electrification as a strategy in terms
of how to reduce greenhouse gas emissions.
So, we see that these markets are going to
have a need for additional clean energy
resources.

Now, these markets are aggressively
pursuing wind, solar, offshore wind, but we
saw in Massachusetts, they had a procurement
for ten terawatt hours of a range of
resources.  The resource that was selected
was hydroelectric because essentially they
were looking for a baseload supply.  You
can’t get, you know, baseload supplies of
clean energy in that volume from solar and
wind alone.  You need essentially a resource
like hydro to essentially potentially
integrate these resources.  So, the other
thing – so that’s what happened in New
England.

There’s some development issues
associated with that project, some
challenges, but you know, I can talk to
those if people have questions.
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Looking at New York, New York recently
passed legislation where they called for 70
percent renewables by 2030 and within the
definition of renewables is hydro.  Beyond
that, they talk about being 100 percent
carbon free by 2050.  New England and New
York’s total energy requirements are 280
terawatt hours.  So, we’re talking about a
large demand for clean energy.

There’s been some talk in terms of
Mayor de Blasio’s objectives for the
procurement of clean energy and his desire
to strike a contract with Canadian entities.
I think there’s very real – other very real
evidence of New York’s desire for a similar
type of project structure such as
Massachusetts proposed.

MR. KILLEAVY:
A. And is it worthwhile saying that the need in

the US is for incremental clean energy.
What they’ve already got from Quebec, Hydro
Quebec already exists.  They’re looking for
more clean energy on top of that which give
you folks a significant advantage, I think.

MR. DALTON:
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A. Yeah.  So, to amplify that point, one of the
criticisms that has been raised with respect
to the Hydro Quebec contract with the
Massachusetts distribution companies,
electric distribution companies, is that
it’s not truly incremental, and by
incremental, the point here was was that
project developed to serve our need.  Are we
in fact increasing the volume of clean
energy that’s available by our purchase
commitment?  That project doesn’t – the
Hydro Quebec project doesn’t satisfy that
test.

New York is very much looking at this
and some people are suggesting that these
procurement decisions are only going to help
us address greenhouse gas emissions if in
fact they result in additional development
of hydroelectric resources.  So, if that’s
the standard, then you have to look at what
can Quebec develop and what can Newfoundland
and Labrador develop.  And I share the
opinions of many that, you know, Gull Island
is probably among the lowest cost resource
in eastern Canada and would be well served
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in terms of – would be well positioned to
serve these markets.

Finally, I’d be remiss if I didn’t
touch on the Maritimes, New Brunswick and
Nova Scotia.  Mr. Marshall mentioned that
they have 2,000 megawatts of coal-fired
generation.  The Belledune Project is
scheduled to retire, you know, in a
timeframe which might very well need to be
accelerated to adjust clean energy targets,
and there’s even more coal in the Province
of Nova Scotia.

Final point, and then I’ll turn it over
to Mr. Killeavy, is NEM as a separate
corporation is also consistent with our
findings.  Emera, NB Power, SaskPower,
Ontario Power and Generation, BC Hydro all
have wholly-owned energy trading
subsidiaries similar to Nalcor Energy
Marketing, and from our perspective, you
know, NEM’s effectiveness as a trader is
critical to the returns realized from the
Muskrat Falls project, as well as Churchill
Falls.

And I think another point I’d like –
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final point I’ll make before turning it over
is it’s important that there be strong
coordination between the energy marketer and
how the system is operated, and I think that
that to me is one reason that explains
having Power Supply as a separate entity
that’s responsible for operating this
portfolio of hydroelectric generation assets
on the Churchill River and having NEM be
within – you know, within that orbit as a
separate affiliate.

MR. KILLEAVY:
A. I’ll just talk briefly.  I was the person

responsible for doing the extended review of
the Liberty Executive Organization analysis.
I’ll be brief.  Just to reinforce what Stan
Marshall said this morning and what John
Dalton said a few minutes ago, an
organization’s mandate dictates its strategy
which dictates its structure.  The number of
executives isn’t necessarily a function of
the size of the company, in terms of
employees, its products and services, in
terms of the breadth, the revenues,
expenses, that type of thing.  And it’s also
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going to reflect the organizational mandate.
I mean, benchmarking is a good tool.

I’ve used it in the past, but I think you
really need to start from the mandate and
work that way.

As I see it, the number of executives
at Nalcor is a function of its
organizational mandate which we think is
quite broad, and when it comes to
considering the executive function in an
organization like Nalcor, I mean that’s – an
organization’s executive really matters.
It’s what internal stakeholders and external
stakeholders will pay attention to and
various factors in addition to mandate will
also come into play in things like span of
control, how centralized or decentralized
decision making is going to be, and
benchmarking may not be able to illicit
these kinds of nuances when you look at an
organization and try to do analysis of it.

So that concludes our presentation, and
we can open it for questions.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. I have one question.  Don’t panic.  Just in
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terms of the contracting out function, the
need to optimize, for a contractor to
optimize the portfolio, do you have any
comment on that?

MR. KILLEAVY:
A. So, I think the thing is, when you contract

out, I mean, Nalcor’s projects will be part
of their overall portfolio and they’ll be
optimizing their overall portfolio and that
optimization may not necessarily be the best
thing for Nalcor.  Might be, but may not be.
So there’s a risk involved in doing that, I
think.  John, did you have anything to add
to that?

MR. DALTON:
A. Yeah.  I think the other thing is I probably

didn’t – I obviously didn’t make forcefully
enough is we see this as a core competency.
It’s critical in terms of the success.  You
know, there’s been many billion dollars
spent in terms of Muskrat Falls and the
Province should be as focused as possible in
terms of maximizing the margins that it
gets, and this is a critical skill and, you
know, for the power exes whose profits from
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their trading aren’t all that different than
the forecasts that we’re seeing for Nalcor
Energy Marketing, they have a separate
entity to do that.  Hydro Quebec obviously
is in its own world.  So, we see utilities
that have much smaller energy trading
operations which derive less value for
customers that have them as separate
entities.

So, contracting this out, we think you
would lose a core capability, core
competency, and I think as well, there’s
insights and value that the organization was
going to get, once again from this synergy
between how they’re going to operate on
these river systems.  And when you contract
out, you put that synergy at risk.

Another point is I think there are
potential issues with conflicts of interest.
Who’s going to provide this service?  You
know, do they already have a position in
this market?  If they don’t have a position
in this market, what insights can they bring
to trading in this market?  If they have a
position in the market, there’s a conflict
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that has to be managed and I don’t think you
want someone who’s going to be – have this
critical role for the organization with a
potential conflict.  I think, you know, that
would be very difficult to oversee and would
present all kinds of challenges.

EATON, Q.C.:
Q. Okay.  Thank you.
CHAIR:
Q. Mr. O’Brien.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes, thank you, Madame Chair.  Good morning

– no, good afternoon, gentlemen.  Liam
O’Brien for Newfoundland Power.  I don’t
have too many questions for you, but a
couple of areas I wanted to canvas with you.
The first I wanted to touch on was the scope
of your review, I guess, and maybe before I
get to that, can you tell me when you were
retained?  I saw in one of your slides 2015
you were retained by Provincial Government.

MR. DALTON:
A. Yes, by the Provincial Government.  We were

retained here in May timeframe.
MR. O'BRIEN:
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Q. Okay.
MR. DALTON:
A. I want to say May 21st, May 23rd, something

like that.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yeah.  And I guess my question is really

around the present organizational structure
that Nalcor has, you weren’t retained to
consult on setting that organizational
structure up, were you?

MR. DALTON:
A. We were not.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.  And in terms of your scope right now,

have you been asked to look at that
organizational structure from a cost-cutting
perspective at all?

MR. DALTON:
A. We have not.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. You have not.
MR. DALTON:
A. We haven’t waded into those issues.  Once

again, our perspective is more strategic,
does it appear to be well suited to the
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organization’s mandate.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. And that’s what I gathered from your report,

so I just wanted to confirm that.  So, it’s
a little bit of a different scope than what
Liberty Consulting would have had in terms
of this rate mitigation approach of looking
at are there areas where the structures can
maybe be fiddled with to see if there’s some
rate mitigation opportunities?  Is that
fair?

MR. DALTON:
A. That’s true.  I mean, obviously I’ll make

the point that I made earlier is that I
think if you are going to fundamentally
change the organization, you need to step
back and strategically compare what’s the
value of savings versus what’s the value of
forgone opportunities.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.
MR. DALTON:
A. And if I haven’t made it forcefully enough,

I’ll say it again.  I feel like there are
significant potential opportunities out here

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

Page 194

that the Province would miss if they don’t
have the capabilities that would reside
within Power Supply.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.  When you looked at the organizational

structures and one of your slides sort of
talks about in the context of Nalcor’s
strategic objectives and you talked about
that here this morning.  Did you see any
difference between Nalcor’s broad strategic
priorities and Hydro’s priorities as a
regulated entity?

(12:45 p.m.)
MR. DALTON:
A. Very definitely.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.  Because I would see Hydro as having a

mandate for least cost reliable power versus
the broader mandate of Nalcor being an
energy development mandate.  Is that fair?

MR. DALTON:
A. Yes, I think that is fair.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. And is there a conflict there or a concern

there from a structural perspective?
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MR. DALTON:
A. Well, I think that’s one of the things that

drove the existing organizational structure
is the desire to, you know, separate out
Newfoundland and Labrador Hydro so that it
could focus on its core mission.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.
MR. DALTON:
A. Which is, you know, lowest cost and

reliability.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. And did you consider that in your analysis,

those two, that I guess opposing kind of –
not necessarily polar, but different
mandates in your analysis?

MR. DALTON:
A. Well, I think that was one of the things

that gave us comfort in the existing
structure.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. All right.  Well, let’s talk about, just

briefly, that aspect of your role and
looking at the structure and relationship
between regulated and unregulated sides of
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Nalcor.  You would agree with me that when
you were retained, there was already a
distinction made as to what was regulated
and unregulated, at least partially by
Government policy certain assets were
determined to be unregulated.  Is that fair?

MR. DALTON:
A. Yes.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.  And were you asked to give an opinion

on that as to whether or not you would
normally see those types of assets as
regulated versus unregulated?

MR. DALTON:
A. No.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. No, okay.  So, when you look at what you saw

in your review across different
jurisdictions, did you see differences
between what’s in the regulated camp and
unregulated camp in each jurisdiction or is
there generally some similarities?

MR. DALTON:
A. Well, there’s generally similarities in

terms of, you know, there are areas – and it

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

Page 197

depends in terms of the drivers are the
what’s the underlying market structure.  I
think that’s a point of agreement with us
and Liberty.  If there’s a competitive
market, then we’d expect to see the
generation operations probably be
competitive.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Right.
MR. DALTON:
A. Across all jurisdictions, we’d expect that

once again, the wires business, the
transmission and distribution will be
regulated.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.  And that’s generally sort of where

you’d see it.  Would you normally see
transmission in the unregulated boat?

MR. DALTON:
A. Well, it depends in terms of what’s the

focus of that transmission.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.
MR. DALTON:
A. If that transmission is effectively to serve

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

Page 198

an asset that is unregulated and its primary
purpose is essentially as a generator lead
line, then I think that that could support
it being in the unregulated business.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Liberty had given some evidence to the

extent that they’ve seen kind of generation
on a local sort of – and I think it was
municipal utility kind of situation where
transmission may not be regulated, but it’s
in a competitive market.  Is that normally
what you would see?  You’d see that
discipline of a competitive market if
transmission wasn’t regulated?

MR. DALTON:
A. I think that discipline in a competitive

market for transmission is more typically
what we refer to as merchant transmission
where essentially a party acquires the right
to develop a transmission asset and does
that on a competitive basis, and we’re
seeing this in the US in different markets.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Does that provide kind of – like that market

that competition provides a proxy for
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regulation if it’s unregulated?
MR. DALTON:
A. Yeah, I think the determination has been

made that you can rely on market forces to
ensure that the proposal that’s put forward
is the lowest cost.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. And you don’t have that here?  Is that fair?
MR. DALTON:
A. No, but I think I would like to point out

that the distinction between, you know, the
transmission here which could be viewed as –
I guess is viewed as in the unregulated
business, from our perspective really is,
you know, a generator lead line.  It’s part
and parcel of the generation project and was
built to deliver the output of that
generation project to customers.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.
MR. DALTON:
A. So including it as a generation asset or as

an unregulated transmission asset is not
extreme, from our perspective.

MR. O'BRIEN:
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Q. And how about with respect to generation?
You’ve indicated you’d often see generation
in an unregulated sort of scenario and would
you agree with me that’s largely because
there’s some competitive forces showing some
discipline around that as well?

MR. DALTON:
A. That’s right.  I mean, I think that when

we’re talking on a forward looking basis
prospectively, it’s our expectation that
this would be competitive.  Essentially,
these projects would have to be developed
based on export revenues that they would
realize, either through a contract or
participation in competitive wholesale
energy markets.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. And do you consider right now are there any

scenarios or any jurisdictions where you
saw, similar to Newfoundland, where you’d
have that generation, say the Muskrat Falls
generation facility, which is unregulated
but also has guaranteed cost capture from
customers?  Do you see that anywhere?

MR. DALTON:
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A. I’m trying to think specifically in terms of
the situation in Manitoba and the situation
in BC, and effectively there, you know,
there’s a similar arrangement.  It’s not
locked up as tightly as the Muskrat Falls
commercial arrangements, but -

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Can you explain that to me just a little bit

more?
MR. DALTON:
A. Sure.  The notion here is that the cost of

these projects are largely going to be
recovered from customers.  But they are –
you know, they are subject – in BC, it’s
subject to oversight by the BCUC.  The
sanctioning of that project was not an
element of oversight of the Utilities
Commission, the BC Utilities Commission.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. I guess my concern here is more when you

have a scenario where you’ve got essentially
captive customers and there doesn’t appear
to be a competitive market, at least at this
point in time.  You’ve indicated that you’re
concerned about overregulating Hydro or
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overregulating Nalcor.  Can you square that
circle?

MR. DALTON:
A. I feel like the issue is you’re asking me to

look back in terms of the commercial
arrangements around Muskrat Falls and I feel
like -

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Well, maybe you’re right.  Maybe I am asking

that and in the context of where looking
forward if we have an opportunity for
legislative change or opportunity to look at
costs into the future on Muskrat Falls and
the LIL and the LTA as O&M costs and
construction costs or maintenance costs,
that kind of thing, occur in the future.

MR. DALTON:
A. It’s my -
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Where we’ve got a captive cost base or

customer base, isn’t there room for
regulation in that scenario?

MR. DALTON:
A. I’m not sure that there are, based on my

understanding of the legislative
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requirements in place and the funding
agreement with the Federal Government, and
I’m not an expert.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. If they’re changed would you expect

regulation without competition?
MR. DALTON:
A. So, you’re asking me if the legislation were

to change -
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. In that hypothetical scenario.
MR. DALTON:
A. - if the financing arrangements were to

change -
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yeah.
MR. DALTON:
A. - would it be appropriate to regulate?
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yeah.
MR. DALTON:
A. Yeah, I think that, you know, in terms of

generally if customers are paying the cost,
it’s appropriate to give it some form or
regulatory oversight.
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MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Sure, and that’s fair.
MR. DALTON:
A. It’s a question of what is the appropriate

form of that regulatory oversight.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay, all right.  Well, I guess on that

point, just in terms of I’ll skip to Nalcor
Energy Marketing because one of the issues
that has arisen is whether or not there
should be some regulatory oversight in that
context, and you raise that Nova Scotia
Power was really the only area where you saw
some regulatory oversight and that was with
respect to a rate mechanism that was
involved there to provide some oversight.
Is that fair?

MR. DALTON:
A. That’s fair, and I should probably expand

upon it a little bit.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yeah, go ahead.
MR. DALTON:
A. So, in New Brunswick, they also have an

energy marketing affiliate.  NB Power has an
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energy marketing affiliate and the regulator
in New Brunswick has reviewed the policies
in place, the risk management policies that
are in place.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. So, there’s an audit process there after the

fact, is it?
MR. DALTON:
A. So, it is an audit, you know, very un-

intrusive form of oversight.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Is that a fair thing to consider here, do

you think?
MR. DALTON:
A. I guess you’d want to consider to what

degree do we feel like those policies and
procedures that are already in place.  One
thing that I get nervous about is regulatory
scope creep.  I think if it were just
focused in terms of are there appropriate
risk management practices in place, we’re
going to look at it once.  Let’s give –
let’s have some transparency here.  That’s,
you know, something that is more acceptable
than kind of a broader scope of regulatory
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oversight.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. And is that – when you say more acceptable,

is that – and you’ve mentioned transparency.
Are you still – are you talking about
oversight beyond transparency, but short of
a full regulatory review?  Is that kind of
where you see that?

MR. DALTON:
A. I guess I’m really just focused – my thought

would be that my understanding is there’s a
regulatory policy framework, a manual that’s
in place.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yeah.
MR. DALTON:
A. My understanding is that’s been reviewed by

the Board.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yeah.
MR. DALTON:
A. And that there’s a risk management committee

in Nalcor.  I think frankly that’s probably
sufficient oversight.  That’s what you would
probably see in BC.
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MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. In New Brunswick, is there something more

than that though?  Can you -
MR. DALTON:
A. Yeah.  In New Brunswick, the -
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Is the regulator more involved there?
MR. DALTON:
A. - the regulator basically asked for an

audit.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Right.
MR. DALTON:
A. Which the utility did and shared with the

regulator.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.  And would that be something that you

see as being a practical approach?
MR. DALTON:
A. As I said, I feel like there are

appropriate, if I can use the term,
safeguards in place.  You know, the fact
that there is – you know, there is a manual.
There is – Nalcor has, my understanding, a
risk management committee and I think that
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the Board gave this oversight.  I think that
from – you know, that’s pretty typical
practice in terms of – so, I feel like that
that’s probably adequate.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. I guess I’m kind of struggling with the fact

that the assets that are being used are
being paid by customers and that ultimately
I don’t get the impression that you have an
issue with any margins being – or any
benefits being returned to customers on kind
of reciprocity principle there.  But if that
were the case, shouldn’t it be appropriate
for some oversight to make sure those
benefits are there and that they’re
appropriate?

MR. DALTON:
A. Well, I guess how you’ve just framed the

question, you’ve expanded the scope of what
I would view as the regulatory oversight.
We’re no longer just looking in terms of
appropriate risk management practices.  So,
I think I’m more likely – you were more
likely to get me to agree in terms of a
review of appropriate risk management
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practices.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.
MR. DALTON:
A. But broader review of trading, I, you know-
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. That’s your concern?
MR. DALTON:
A. I am concerned in terms of that you want

those marketers focused in terms of
maximizing the margins from their trades.
They don’t want to have say “well, we can’t
do these types of trades because the
regulator might not understand them or they
might view them as somehow being unduly
risky” when they fully understand that those
risks have been adequately managed.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. So is there then a conflict there between

protecting customers against rates and
maximizing benefits there for the Province?
That’s something we have to grapple with or
the Province has to grapple with?

MR. DALTON:
A. I’m sorry, can you -
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MR. KILLEAVY:
A. Can you just repeat it?
MR. DALTON:
A. - can you rephrase?
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. I guess in terms – it seems to me to be a

bit of a conflict where you’ve got the –
that you have to deal with, I guess, where
you have customers paying for the assets and
you don’t see an issue with the customers
getting the benefit of the asset, but not
having the regulatory oversight to make sure
that that benefit is there and it’s not
overly risky; that the Province isn’t
engaging in risky trade, that kind of thing?

(1:00 p.m.)
MR. DALTON:
A. Well, I guess, my view is coloured by the

perspective of you need to balance the cost
of regulation with the value that it’s going
to bring and I don’t think it’s – you know,
so I think that’s one thing that’s causing
me to suggest that regulation might not be
needed here.

MR. O'BRIEN:
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Q. Okay.  The last topic I wanted to cover was
just with respect to the Hydro Power Supply
integration and you did mention that earlier
in your presentation.  I got the impression
from your report that you didn’t actually
delve into the analysis done by Liberty in a
full analysis type of approach yourself, did
you?

MR. DALTON:
A. You mean looking in terms of FTEs?
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yeah, that sort of thing.
MR. DALTON:
A. We did not.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. And so, your opinion that Liberty’s proposal

could say undercut Nalcor’s ability to
deliver on its resource development mandate,
is that based on what you’re – on what
you’ve been told by Nalcor or is it based on
your own opinion?

MR. DALTON:
A. I think that from an organizational

perspective, it’s appropriate to have a
separate entity that’s, you know, focused in
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terms of resource development and that might
not be appropriate in PEI, but I think it is
appropriate in Newfoundland and Labrador,
based on, you know, the magnitude of the
resources that are here and available and
the opportunities in export market.  So,
that’s really what kind of drove that
perspective.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. So, it’s not necessarily on the focus of the

FTEs or the numbers or savings that could be
there?  That could probably be looked at
from an internal perspective from Nalcor.
It’s just a matter of having it separate
from the regulated entity?  Is that fair?

MR. DALTON:
A. That’s fair.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yeah, okay.  And in terms of your last point

on the contracted solution, whether or not
there’s an opportunity to outsource here,
you mentioned in your report and you
mentioned here earlier as well about there’s
a bit of a difference between looking at
Nalcor’s volumes of – volumes and I guess
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value.  Can you expand on that for me a
little bit?

MR. DALTON:
A. Sure.  I guess I was just concerned that

Liberty was looking at the volume of energy
that would be available to sell in the
export markets and not giving appropriate
consideration to the value, essentially the
margins that would be earned.  So, you know,
we’re talking about, I think, in the
neighbourhood of three and a half terawatt
hours of energy.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.
MR. DALTON:
A. And you have to then apply to that what’s

going to be the profit that’s realized from
these trades and when you have a resource
like a hydroelectric resource where there’s
virtually no marginal operating costs that
profit is pretty close to whatever revenue
you’re realizing from those trades.  The
other thing is the complexity associated
with operating a hydroelectric system,
making decisions in terms of do we store
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today or do we trade today, and what’s our
view in terms of what’s going to be
happening in these other markets.  Should we
be buying power and essentially storing
energy for resale later?  These are complex
questions which require an understanding in
terms of the river system and I feel like if
you have a third party who might not have
that understanding, you’re going to
potentially be in a situation where you’re
losing a lot of value.

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Are there third parties like that that deal

with those types of volumes versus—like is
that something that –

MR. DALTON:
A. Not to my knowledge in terms of -
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay, that’s what I was wondering.
MR. DALTON:
A. Well, I wouldn’t say “volumes.”  I would say

more in terms of these capabilities.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Yes.
MR. DALTON:
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A. There might be parties out there that would
take on this.  Is it going to provide the
best value for Newfoundland and Labrador?

MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.
MR. DALTON:
A. From my perspective, no.
MR. O'BRIEN:
Q. Okay.  Those are all my questions.  Thank

you, gentleman.
CHAIR:
Q. Thank you, Mr. O’Brien.  Mr. Fitzgerald it

looks like, is it?
MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Thank you, Madam Chair.  Sorry, I’m Steve

Fitzgerald.  I’m representing the Consumer
Advocate.  Just a couple of questions.  If
we can go to your executive summary--I
should say, Ms. Chairman, are we stopping at
1:30 or –

CHAIR:
Q. Yes.
MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Yes, okay.
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CHAIR:
Q. Yes, I don’t think we’ll push it.  It’s been

a long morning.
MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Okay.
CHAIR:
Q. Okay.
MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. If we can go to page 7 of your summary.
MR. KILLEAVY:
A. Are you talking about the report?
MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Yes.
MR. KILLEAVY:
A. The report?
MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. The original one that’s dated, sorry, it’s

dated—it’s Appendix 1 to the evidence of
Nalcor and Hydro that was filed September
19th.  Do you have that with you?

MR. KILLEAVY:
A. What page, sir?  What page?  Are you talking

about page 7 of the –
MR. FITZGERALD:
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Q. We’re looking at page 7.
MR. DALTON:
A. Of the report or the Executive Summary?
MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Of the actual report.  Not the -
MR. DALTON:
A. Okay.
MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. I’m sorry, of the –
MR. DALTON:
A. No, I think that’s right there, yeah.
MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. The September 19th document.
MR. DALTON:
A. Yes, yeah, yeah.
MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Not the PowerPoint.
MR. DALTON:
A. Yeah.  Yeah, yeah, got it.
MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Okay.  And I think you briefly referred to

this this morning, but I just want to get
some clarity here.  In the second paragraph
you quote Druker’s aphorism and then you
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indicate that, “Liberty’s mission from the
Board under the reference question was to
identify options to mitigate electricity
rates within the province and this is an
important objective, but Nalcor’s current
mandate is clearly broader than this with a
core focus being to support resource
development in our province.”  So, when I
read that and I think that’s the theme, it
seems like a touchstone and you come back to
that several times.  Is it your position
that the rate mitigation reference is
subordinate to this mandate?

MR. DALTON:
A. I don’t think it’s subordinate.  I think it

needs to be weighed in light of it and that
this is a decision that’s ultimately going
to be made by the shareholder.  And I’m
trying to make the case that there are very
meaningful resource development
opportunities and that the—you know, if you
can do the math and figure out what’s the
net present value of these resource
development opportunities versus the net
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present value of the savings, my gut tells
me that you need to be very careful in terms
of how you cut this organization, otherwise,
you’re going to not be able to realize, you
know, the opportunity associated with
developing these additional projects and
expanding your participation in export
markets.

MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Yes, but that seems to be a perspective view

of things as if there is some development
that’s pending, but there are no
developments pending that we’re aware of,
are there?

MR. DALTON:
A. No, but I am obviously just talking about

the opportunities out there as I see them,
and that was I felt like one of my charges,
was to provide some perspective on that.
And that’s one thing that coloured my vision
in terms of what’s the appropriate
organization to have in place?

MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Right, but our focus for this reference is

1
2
3
4
5
6
7
8
9

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20
21
22
23
24
25

Page 220

Discoveries Unlimited Inc. Page 217 - Page 220

October 8, 2019 Muskrat Falls Mitigation Hearings



rate mitigation, of course?
MR. DALTON:
A. It is and the decision that the shareholder

ultimately has to make is what’s the
appropriate rate mitigation, recognizing
from my perspective as someone who advises
government, what are these other potential
opportunities out there?

MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Just turning to your point again in the

Executive Summary at page 26—in your
September 19th document, down at 4.4.  And
this is—if you’re with me there, you have
some comparators there.  You have, “Emera,
NB Power, BC Hydro, SaskPower and Hydro
Quebec, all have wholly-owned energy trading
subsidiaries similar to NEM.”  In any of
those circumstances or those particular
utilities, are any of those facing the
challenges that this particular—or Nalcor is
currently facing?  I think Mr. Marshall
referred to it this morning as “crisis.”

MR. DALTON:
A. I would say not.  They’re not in the same
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situation, but I mean my point remains the
same, is that you need to weigh the value
that an organization brings versus its
underlying costs.  And for Nalcor Energy
Marketing, once again I’m going to repeat
myself, it’s a core capability and it’s
essential in terms of realizing the value of
the investment that the province has made.
We can, you know, question the
reasonableness of that investment, but we’re
effectively stuck with that investment.
Let’s do our best job in terms of enhancing
its value in the future by trading around it
efficiently and profitably.

MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Right, but again, that’s a perspective view

of things of course.  We’re dealing with the
present as to where Nalcor finds itself
today; not with its future opportunities or
potential opportunities that haven’t been
defined yet.

MR. DALTON:
A. No, but I guess I’m talking about 2020 and

the volumes that are going to be available
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to—for Nalcor Energy Marketing to trade at
that point.

MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Yes, and we have the same concern.  2020 is

when, if it all comes up, that’s when the—we
have to pay the piper.  That is the rate
payer has to start paying and that’s why
we’re concerned with the present, but it
seems to be that your focus is that, well,
we have to develop an expertise in NEM that
will benefit us long term at some point in
time?

MR. DALTON:
A. No, I think it makes—NEM makes economic

sense in is it a good investment for the
province as a separate entity today, in 2020
with the volumes that it will have to trade,
the 3.5 terawatt-hours that—which represents
the surplus from Muskrat Falls as well as
the recall block.  I think that it
represents good value for Newfoundland and
Labrador customers.

MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. And could you repeat what you expect the—
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we’re talking export sales now in ’20 or
2021.  Do you have a handle on what they’re
going to be?  You said three terawatt-hours,
I think?

MR. JONES:
A. Three and a half.
MR. DALTON:
A. That’s my understanding, is three and a half

terawatt-hours.  Mr. Jones would be able to
give you a more definitive estimate.  I
looked briefly in terms of some of the
information that’s Synapse put together, but
that’s my understanding as a ballpark
number.

MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Do you have a ballpark number of the number

of megawatts that will be available just
from Muskrat Falls in 2021?

MR. DALTON:
A. Megawatts are harder to—I think the real—the

value is in energy and I would focus on
energy.  In terms of megawatts, there’s the—
you have to recognize that there’s the Nova
Scotia block.  One needs to subtract that
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out.
MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Right.
MR. DALTON:
A. How would you value that from a megawatt

basis?  So, I know what the rate of capacity
of Muskrat Falls is.  You know, it’s—I feel
like megawatts is not the appropriate metric
to be looking at the revenue potential that
Nalcor Energy Marketing offers.

MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. And again, the potential, you’re talking as

soon as it comes on, that is Muskrat Falls
comes on line?  As soon as?

MR. DALTON:
A. As soon as, yes, exactly.
MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Okay.
MR. DALTON:
A. Exactly.
MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. All right, and Synapse was here yesterday

and they were of the view that it wasn’t an
astounding amount.  I think we went through
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the—it was measured in gigawatts.  That was
their measure.  We get the impression that
it’s not a ton of energy to sell in 2021 in
any event and that perhaps what you’re
speaking about is the availability of power
in the future.  But you believe that
there’s—have you measured in any way the—
what you expect the revenues would be from
export sales in 2021?

MR. DALTON:
A. I’ve seen estimates out there and the

estimates--I’m not, as I stand here today,
in a position to kind of say it’s going to
be 98 million dollars, but it’s somewhere in
that ballpark, but it’s—so, I’m surprised
that Synapse doesn’t see that as, you know,
the volumes as significant.  I feel like
it’s significant and I feel like, once
again, we’re talking about volumes and we
need to go beyond volumes and talk about
value, and recognize what could be, if we’re
making a strategic decision regarding should
we contract out this function, what’s the
risk in terms of losing some of the value
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because we have a party that can’t
coordinate as well as Nalcor Energy
Marketing?  Might have a conflict of
interest and you know it’s—frankly, it
doesn’t have the same incentive in terms of,
you know, maximizing the profitability of
every transaction.

MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. If we go that far and agree with you, what

would be the harm in regulating that arm?
MR. DALTON:
A. I think as I said, I am concerned with

having an entity like that focused on
regulatory oversight as opposed to profit
maximization.  Based on my experience that
in regulated entities oversight causes
people to respond to the form of oversight.
And I feel like the objective here should
be, you know, profit maximization; not how
will this trade be, potentially be?

MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. So, I understand your position, but do you

have any particular examples of that where
you’ve seen some interference that you can
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actually—there’s some metric that would
measure that effect of overregulation?

(1:15 p.m.)
MR. DALTON:
A. No, because I don’t see that any form of

regulation like that for similar-situated
entities.  I’ve talked about the oversight
that we see from fuel procurement.  That’s
very prudent; that very appropriate.  It’s
very different than what we’re talking about
for Nalcor Energy Marketing.  I think that
when you’ve got a fuel cost pass-through,
you should be looking in terms of what
they’re doing, and that’s appropriate and
you can realize significant value for
customers.  That’s very different than the
type of trading that Nalcor Energy Marketing
is going to be conducting.

MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Just if I can ask you to look at your

September 19th report again, please, at page
31.  In the second paragraph, the second-
full paragraph there about the fifth line,
you say that—or before that, you say,
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“Liberty appears to have unbridled optimism
regarding the capabilities as regulators to
exercise oversight.  Liberty fails to
acknowledge in Canada where Crown
corporations are the predominant suppliers
of electricity, the degree of regulatory
oversight varies.  With provincial ownership
there is reduced rationale for regulatory
oversight.”  So, I take it then, obviously,
that you’re suggesting that government, in
this case, is the sole shareholder and so we
shouldn’t worry about lack of regulation
because the province will be able to control
the cost.  Is that the layman’s version of
what you were saying?

MR. DALTON:
A. No, I think I’m not talking about lack of

regulatory.  I’m not suggesting no
regulatory oversight.  I’m suggesting,
what’s the appropriate form of regulatory
oversight?  And as I say here, I feel like
it varies, recognizing that with the Crown,
there’s a public interest element to it.  In
some jurisdictions, you know, they have, you
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know, considerable regulatory oversight.  In
others, they don’t.  It varies and that’s
really what I was referring to here.

MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Because in our recent experience, it doesn’t

seem like the reduced rationale would
actually apply.  We had a situation where
there was no regulation of Nalcor and
provincial ownership was the shareholder, if
you will, but now where you and I are
talking about, we’re talking about rate
mitigation.  So, there was a big problem
with the lack of oversight.  So, you know,
for you to say that provincial—with
provincial ownership, there is reduced
rationale for regulatory oversight, it’s
cold comfort to us.  Do you really believe
that, you know, that provincial ownership is
some kind of surrogate, some kind of
substitute for regulatory oversight?

MR. DALTON:
A. I’m not suggesting it’s a substitute.  I’m

suggesting that when you have it, it’s--the
language is there.  That when you have it,
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it can affect the degree of regulatory
oversight.

MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Again, referring to Mr. Marshall’s

characterization of the Muskrat Falls
project or the state it is right now, I
understood him to say it’s in crisis.  In
your experience, and I know you’ve only been
retained in your current sort of format,
that is as power advisory, recently, but is-
-in your experience have you—would you be
able to say globally whether Nalcor has done
a good job on the Muskrat Falls Project?

MR. DALTON:
A. And there’s a significant cost overrun.

There’s—we see this in terms of Site C.  We
see this in terms of Keeyask in terms of
Manitoba.  These projects are difficult to
build.  I think that one thing that, you
know, can potentially contribute to, you
know, the challenges that the province has
had was, you know, the lack of capability
within the organization starting out.  And
that’s one of the things that cause me to
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think why it’s appropriate to have an entity
like Power Supply that’s there, that has the
capability to kind of manage projects of
this magnitude.

MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. You mentioned that you were with Navigant at

one point in time?  Did you -
MR. DALTON:
A. That’s correct.
MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. So, were you early in the game providing any

advice to Nalcor in that version of your –
MR. DALTON:
A. I don’t know what you mean by “early in the

game.”
MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. All right.  So, the 2012--I guess the

project is around—that was around when it
started.

MR. DALTON:
A. So, I started Power Advisory in 2007.
MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Okay, all right.
MR. DALTON:
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A. So, I was not with (unintelligible).
MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Thank you, I misunderstood.  Okay.  Just to

look at your—go to your PowerPoint
presentation now.  There’s a comment at
Slide 5.  In the second bullet or the second
bullet within the second bullet, you refer
to, you’ve done a “top down review
recognizing Nalcor’s strategic focus and
role in value creation for the Province.”
So can you perhaps expand on what your view
of what value Nalcor has created for the
Province?

MR. DALTON:
A. So I’m talking about, you know, this is

prospectively, we’re talking about a
decision to be made in terms of do we
maintain the Nalcor organization as it
exists today, and so I was taking a
prospective view and I was looking at the
development opportunities that exist in the
Province and Nalcor’s potential role in
terms of unlocking that value by essentially
developing those resources potentially with
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a partner in a manner that the development
can be done in a de-risk fashion that
doesn’t put the Province under risk.

MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Okay, so again I guess you’re reading this,

it says “Nalcor’s strategic focus”—this goes
back to the mandate that we spoke about
earlier, I guess.

MR. DALTON:
A. Yes.
MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Yes, okay, so obviously if the mandate

changes, well we’ll be talking about
something else, but when in fact you say
that there’s a role in the value created for
the Province, right now we have a 12.7
billion dollar project, cost overruns,
everybody knows that, that’s not really
current value, is it?  There’s no value
there currently per se.

MR. DALTON:
A. As I said, I’m talking prospectively.
MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Right.
MR. DALTON:
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A. I’m talking about the role that it can play
in terms of promoting the development of
projects and as I said just a minute ago, it
can be done in a way that’s effectively zero
risk to the Province through kind of a
royalty arrangement.  That’s one possible
arrangement where you can create meaningful
value for the Province in essentially a very
low or no risk way.

MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. I wonder, Madam Chair, I’m going to be

heading on to a different topic, I wonder if
it’s –

CHAIR:
Q. I think we can entertain an early recess

today.  We’ll see you in the morning.
MR. FITZGERALD:
Q. Thank you.
Upon conclusion at 1:23 p.m.
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CERTIFICATE

I, Judy Moss, hereby certify that the foregoing is a
true and correct transcript in the matter of Reference
to the Board, Rate Mitigation Options and Impacts,
Muskrat Falls Project, heard on the 8th day of October,
2019 before the Newfoundland and Labrador Board of
Commissioners of Public Utilities, 120 Torbay Road,
St. John’s, Newfoundland and Labrador and was
transcribed by me to the best of my ability by means
of a sound apparatus.

Dated at St. John’s, Newfoundland and Labrador this
8th day of October, 2019

Judy Moss
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